



Technische Universität München

Fakultät für Chemie

Professur für Molekulare Katalyse

Towards Real-Life Applications: Reactivity of Biomimetic Iron *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes in Homogeneous Catalysis

Anja Cosima Lindhorst

Vollständiger Abdruck der von der Fakultät für Chemie der Technischen Universität München zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines

Doktors der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.)

genehmigten Dissertation.

Vorsitzender:	Prof. Dr. Michael Groll	
Prüfer der Dissertation:	1. Prof. Dr. Fritz E. Kühn	
	2. HonProf. Dr. Richard W. Fischer	
	3. PrivDoz. Dr. Werner Bonrath	

Die Dissertation wurde am 29.06.2017 bei der Technischen Universität München eingereicht und durch die Fakultät für Chemie am 27.07.2017 angenommen.

"Stets findet Überraschung statt

Da, wo man's nicht erwartet hat."

Wilhelm Busch (1908)

Die vorliegende Arbeit wurde im Zeitraum von Februar 2014 bis August 2017 im Fachgebiet Molekulare Katalyse der Technischen Universität München und in Zusammenarbeit mit der Firma DSM angefertigt.

Mein ganz besonderer Dank gilt meinem Doktorvater

Herrn Prof. Dr. Fritz E. Kühn

für die unkomplizierte Aufnahme in seinen Arbeitskreis, das mir entgegengebrachte Vertrauen und die spannenden Forschungsmöglichkeiten. Vielen Dank für die Betreuung während der letzten Jahre in Form von vielen konstruktiven aber auch unterhaltsamen Gesprächen sowie die großzügigen Freiräume, die zu einem angenehmen und produktiven Forschungsumfeld beigetragen haben.

Danksagung

Zum Gelingen dieser Arbeit haben direkt oder indirekt erstaunlich viele Menschen beigetragen, bei denen ich mich ganz herzlich bedanken möchte:

Besonderer Dank gebührt zunächst meinen Kooperationspartnern von DSM Jan Schütz, Werner Bonrath, Thomas Netscher, Peter Riebel und Raphael Beumer. Sie haben den Grundstein für mein Promotionsprojekt gelegt, mir stets unterstützend zur Seite gestanden und mich einiges über die Welt außerhalb der Universität gelehrt.

Ein großes Dankeschön gilt auch **Alex Pöthig** und **Mirza Cokoja**, die zwar nicht direkt für meine Betreuung verantwortlich waren, auf die aber dennoch immer Verlass war, wenn ich mal nicht weiterkam und die mich mit hilfreichen Anregungen unterstützt haben. **Markus Drees** danke ich für die geduldige Zusammenarbeit bei rechnerischen und bürokratischen Belangen und **Gabi Raudaschl-Sieber** für ihre Hilfsbereitschaft und den unermüdlichen Einsatz am NMR.

Meinem Lehrmeister im Labor, **Daniel Weiß**, danke ich dafür, dass er mich mit ansteckender Begeisterung in die Geheimnisse der Eisenchemie eingeweiht hat. Gleiches gilt für **Markus Anneser**, der zudem noch stetig und auf höchstem Niveau für das kulinarische Wohl gesorgt hat, und **Stefan Haslinger** und **Jens Kück**, bei denen ich mir viel abschauen durfte und ohne die ich wohl heillos verloren gewesen wäre zwischen Katalysen und GC-Techniker. Weiterhin verdient **Philipp Altmann** besonderen Dank, da er stets optimistisch den ein oder anderen "Kristall" von mir gemessen hat.

Florian Groche danke ich für seine Ausdauer in Bezug auf den Review-Endgegner, das Korrigieren dieser Arbeit und sein unermüdliches Engagement für unsere Gruppe. Ohne ihn wären wir müde und unterzuckert, würden nicht auf Hütten fahren und wohl auch nur halb so viel lachen. Dass ich immer noch gerne ins Labor gehe, verdanke ich außerdem meinen Laborpartnern Ben, Andi, Tommy, Caro, Lilli, Özden, Pauline, Felix, Han und Bruno sowie Sebi, Lorenz, Nadine und Christiane. Ihr wisst mich stets aufzubauen, sei es mit Süßem aus der magischen Schublade oder "Liquid Photoshop" und wart mir eine riesige Stütze als ich durch Krücken gebremst war. Durch die gemeinsame (Frei)Zeit bei Triathlon Training, Graxxln, Quäl-Dich oder Bierchen-Trinken hat sich eine super Gemeinschaft gebildet, die ich bestimmt sehr vermissen werde. Dazu zählen auch alle anderen Mitglieder der Professur für Molekulare Katalyse und des Lehrstuhls für Anorganische und Metallorganische Chemie, die die Uni zu dem machen, was sie ist.

Weiterhin verdienen **Robert**, **Patricia** und **Marlene** einen besonderen Dank, die mir den Anfang in der Gruppe leicht gemacht, geduldig Mensa-Alternativen gesucht, Jausen geteilt und für Rave Atmosphäre gesorgt haben. Im Labor wurde ich zudem von meinen Studenten **Christoph**, **Nadine**, **Peter**, **Simone**, **Bini**, **Moritz** und **Maxi** unterstützt, denen ich für ihre Ausdauer und ihr Engagement danke möchte.

Mit dem technischen Personal Jürgen Kudermann, Maria Weindl, Martin Schellerer, Ulrike Ammari, Petra Ankenbauer und Bircan Dilki danke ich herausragenden Kollegen, die stets alles gegeben und so maßgeblichen Anteil an den Ergebnissen dieser Arbeit haben. Gleiches gilt für Ulla Hifinger und Irmgard Grötsch, die geschickt und geduldig alle bürokratischen Hürden überwunden haben.

Meinem Freund **Gregor** danke ich dafür, dass er fast seit Beginn des Studiums jede meiner Launen erträgt und seiner Familie, dass sie mich so herzlich aufgenommen hat. Zuletzt möchte ich meiner Familie danken, die mich immer aus dem Hintergrund unterstützt und der ich heute noch nicht genau erzählt habe, was ich hier eigentlich mache. Jetzt habt ihr die Gelegenheit dies nachzulesen.

Kurzzusammenfassung

Im Rahmen dieser Arbeit wird die katalytische Anwendung von Eisen(II) *N*-heterozyklischen Carben (NHC) Komplexen untersucht, wobei reale Fragestellungen der chemischen Synthese im Vordergrund stehen.

Die selektive Oxidation nicht-aktivierter Aromaten ist eine zentrale Reaktion in der Synthese von Basisund Feinchemikalien sowie in biologischen Prozessen. Dennoch bereitet diese aufgrund der Inertheit der Substrate und Reaktivität der Produkte in der Praxis oft Schwierigkeiten, sodass auf mehrstufige Syntheseprozesse zurückgegriffen werden muss. Inspiriert durch die hohe Effizienz, mit der natürlich vorkommende Enzyme derartige Reaktionen katalysieren, wurde in den letzten Jahrzehnten intensiv an der Entwicklung von biomimetischen Oxidationskatalysatoren geforscht. Im Rahmen dieser Arbeit wird ein Eisen(II) Komplex, der durch einen donorsubstituierten bis-NHC Liganden stabilisiert wird, als Katalysator für die Oxidation von Alkylaromaten (p-Xylol und Pseudocumol) mit Wasserstoffperoxid als umweltfreundliches Oxidationsmittel eingesetzt. Dabei werden die Reaktionsbedingungen im Hinblick auf Temperatur, Oxidationsmittel und Konzentration der Reaktanden optimiert und mechanistische Aspekte der katalytischen Hydroxylierung von aromatischen C-H Bindungen durch Eisen-NHC Komplexe beleuchtet. Mittels katalytischer Modellreaktionen, Isotopenmarkierungsexperimente, kinetischer Isotopeneffekte und dichtefunktionaltheoretischer Berechnungen wird der vorherrschende Reaktionsverlauf bestimmt. In diesem Zusammenhang werden Ähnlichkeiten bezüglich der Reaktivität des synthetischen Katalysators und eisenbasierten Enzymen, wie beispielsweise das Auftreten von "NIH Shift" Reaktionen, identifiziert.

Zudem werden Modifizierungen der Axialliganden durchgeführt, um deren Einfluss auf die elektronischen Eigenschaften des Eisenzentrums zu evaluieren. Zu diesem Zweck werden labile Solvensmoleküle durch Isocyanid Liganden substituiert. Weiterhin werden Eisen-NHC Komplexe erfolgreich als Katalysatoren für Aldehydolefinierungsreaktionen eingesetzt, wobei hohe Olefinausbeuten und sehr gute Selektivität beobachtet werden. Mechanistische Studien ermöglichen Einsicht in die Details der katalytischen Reaktion und zeigen, dass der zentrale Schritt der Reaktion die Bildung eines Phosphorylids ist.

Abstract

Catalytic applications of iron(II) *N*-heterocyclic carbene (NHC) complexes are explored focusing on bridging the gap between academic model reactions and real-life chemical problems relevant to organic synthesis and the industry.

The selective oxidation of non-activated arenes is central for the production of both fine and bulk chemicals, however, it remains a challenge and often multi-step processes are required. Inspired by the high efficiency of naturally occurring enzymes, which often bear iron in their active sites, extensive research efforts have been performed in the past decades to develop biomimetic oxidation catalysts. In this work an iron(II) complex bearing a donorsubstituted bis-NHC ligand is applied as catalyst for the oxidation of alkylarenes (e.g. *p*-xylene and pseudocumene) with hydrogen peroxide as environmentally benign oxidant. The optimization of the reaction conditions is conducted including the variation of temperature, oxidant and concentration and mechanistic details of the hydroxylation of aromatic C–H bonds by Fe-NHC complexes are investigated. Using catalytic probe reactions, isotope labelling studies, kinetic isotope effects and density functional theory calculations the predominant reaction pathway is determined. Moreover, close similarities between the reactivity of the synthetic catalyst and iron-based enzymes are identified including the occurrence of NIH shifts.

Modifications of the apical ligands are introduced to evaluate their influence on the electronic properties of the respective complexes. For this purpose, substitution reactions of the axially coordinating solvent molecules by isocyanides are performed. Furthermore, iron-NHC complexes are successfully applied as catalysts for Wittig-type aldehyde olefination reactions exhibiting high olefin yields and very good selectivity. Mechanistic studies allow to gain detailed insights into the catalytic reactions revealing that the key step of the reaction is the formation of a phosphorous ylide.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

АААН	aromatic amino acid hydroxylase
ВНТ	2,6- bis(1,1-dimethylethyl)-4-methylphenol
втх	benzene, toluene and xylene
Cpd	compound
СҮР	cytochrome P450
DFT	density functional theory
DMBQ	dimethyl-1,4-benzoquinone
DMP	dimethylphenol
EDA	ethyl diazoacetate
Fc	ferrocene
Fe(btsa) ₂	iron(II) bis(trimethylsilyl)amide
GC	gas chromatography
номо	highest occupied molecular orbital
KIE	kinetic isotope effect
LUMO	lowest unoccupied molecular orbital
MeCN	acetonitrile, CH ₃ CN
min	minute
MS	mass spectrometry
МТО	methyltrioxorhenium
NCCN	bis(o-imidazol-2-ylidenepyridine)alkane
NHC	N-heterocyclic carbene
NIH	National Institute of Health
PheOH	phenylalanine hydroxylase
рХу	<i>p</i> -xylene
RO	Rieske oxygenase
SCXRD	single crystal x-ray diffraction
ТМВ	1,2,4-trimethylbenzene, pseudocumene
ТМВQ	trimethyl-1,4-benzoquinone
ТМНQ	trimethyl-1,4-hydroquinone
ТМР	trimethylphenol
TPA	tris(2-pyridylmethyl)amine
ТгрОН	tryptophan hydroxylase
TyrOH	tyrosine hydroxylase

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Dan	ksagung
Kurz	zusammenfassung
Abst	ract
List	of Abbreviations
Tabl	e Of Contents
1	Introduction1
1.1	BTX Aromatics as Valuable Feedstock for the Chemical Industry
1.2	Biochemical Inspirations: Enzymatic Oxidation of Arenes 4
1.3	Biomimetic Oxidation by Molecular Iron Catalysts
1.4	N-Heterocyclic Carbenes and their Metal Complexes in Oxidation Catalysis
2	Objective
3	Results - Publication Summaries
4	Conclusion and Outlook
5	Reprint Permissions
6	Bibliographic Data of Complete Publications 42
7	References
8	Complete List of Publications

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 BTX Aromatics as Valuable Feedstock for the Chemical Industry

For the chemical industry basic aromatic compounds like benzene, toluene and xylenes (BTX) are important raw materials for the synthesis of a wide range of secondary products and are produced on a scale of 10 megatons per year (Western Europe, 2015).¹ The primary sources of these compounds nowadays are the catalytic reforming of naphtha and steam cracking of pyrolysis gas.^{2, 3} In order to meet the high demand for benzene, processes have been developed to interconvert for instance toluene, which is the major product of catalytic reforming, to benzene by hydrodealkylation. Other aromatic components of reformate and cracking streams are 1,2,4-trimethylbenzene (TMB, pseudocumene) and 1,2,4,5-tetramethylbenzene (durene).² Based on BTX aromatics a great variety of other bulk chemicals, polymers and consumer products can be obtained as depicted in Figure 1.⁴





A significant proportion of these BTX derivatives are ring oxidation products, such as phenols, cresols, xylenols, dihydroxybenzenes and quinones. Phenol, for instance, can be produced industrially from benzene *via* different intermediates (Scheme 1).^{2, 3} In the classical process benzene is firstly sulfonated to benzenesulfonic acid followed by reaction of the corresponding sulfonate salt with alkali. Alternatively, chlorobenzene is formed by reaction of benzene with Cl₂, which is subsequently hydrolyzed by aqueous alkaline solution. The most important phenol production route, however, is the Hock process: Firstly, benzene is alkylated with propylene *via* acid catalysis and in the presence of

oxygen from the air it is further oxidized to cumene hydroperoxide. Finally, the hydroperoxide is cleaved to form phenol and acetone. All these processes have in common that they are indirect procedures. Direct oxidation of benzene to phenol would be desirable, however selectivity issues arise as the phenolic product is more activated, i.e. easier to oxidize, than the non-activated substrate. Therefore, overoxidation is likely to occur.



Scheme 1. Industrially relevant synthetic routes to phenol from benzene.^{2, 3}

However, in some cases guinones may also be the desired oxidation products as they serve as building blocks for many biologically active compounds such as vitamins (Scheme 2).⁵ Vitamin E, for instance, comprises a group of eight compounds derived from a 6-chromanol scaffold bearing either an unsaturated (tocotrienols) or a saturated C_{16} side chain (tocopherols).⁶⁻⁹ Of these, (all-rac)- α tocopherol is produced on a scale exceeding 30,000 tons per year and presents the industrially most important fat-soluble antioxidant. One of the key building blocks for its large-scale synthesis is trimethyl-1,4-hydroquinone (TMHQ), which is reacted with isophytol in a condensation reaction. The main starting material for TMHQ synthesis is 2,3,6-timethylphenol, which is typically oxidized to trimethyl-1,4-benzoquinone (TMBQ) in the presence of copper chloride and several co-catalysts. TMBQ can then be hydrogenated to TMHQ in the presence of a noble metal catalyst. Another synthetic approach uses α -isophorone as a starting material converting it to TMHQ in a multi-step process comprising isomerization, oxidation, rearrangement and saponification steps. An appealing alternative to these processes would be the direct oxidation of pseudocumene to TMBQ in a single step.¹⁰ However, reports on this reaction are scarce in literature. Besides organic peracids, there is a series of catalytic systems, which can mediate this challenging reaction.¹¹⁻¹⁸ Yet the reported TMBQ yields are generally rather low (< 20%) as the selectivity is corrupted by the inherent asymmetrical substitution pattern of the substrate. Furthermore, catalytic systems often use expensive transition metals such as rhenium or palladium and require high catalyst loadings and/or amounts of oxidant.



Scheme 2. Examples of nuclear aromatic oxidations in the synthesis of biologically active compounds.⁵

As it can be seen from the examples presented above, the selective oxidation of non-activated arenes to phenolic and quinoid products is a central reaction in the production of bulk and fine chemicals as well as organic synthesis. However, it also ranges among the most challenging ones and single-step synthetic procedures still remain largely infeasible. Extensive research is being performed to realize such reactions by developing suitable catalysts on the basis of inexpensive and non-toxic materials.^{19, 20} Additionally, considering the growing demand for environmentally benign chemical processes, the nature of the oxidant has become an important aspect. Molecular oxygen (ideally from air) and hydrogen peroxide are generally considered to be the most environmentally friendly oxidants as their use is highly atom-efficient and involves a minimum amount of byproducts.^{21, 22}

Furthermore, in the prospect of a limited availability of fossil fuels, which are the primary source of BTX aromatics for the chemical industry, the search for alternative resources has become increasingly important. In this context lingocellulosic biomass has emerged as a valuable source for the sustainable production of both fuels and chemicals.²³⁻²⁵ One of its major components is lignin, an amorphous three-dimensional polymer consisting of methoxylated phenylpropane units. In plants it accounts for structural strength and rigidity and protects the other major components cellulose and hemicellulose from microbial attack. Currently it is already produced in large quantities as a byproduct of the pulp and paper industry, however, most of it is only burned as a low-value fuel. Due to its aromatic nature lignin can potentially serve as a feedstock for simple arene compounds and various routes have been

explored for its depolymerization yielding monomeric aromatic compounds.^{23, 25} These are usually highly functionalized with alcohol, aldehyde or other substituent groups so that they can either be reduced to classical BTX aromatics or directly used for the synthesis of valuable bulk and fine chemicals. The latter would avoid the demanding oxidative activation of non-activated arenes.²³ Yet the complex lignin structure, exhibiting various distinct and chemically different binding motifs, renders this task particularly challenging and research is still ongoing in order to develop effective, sustainable and feasible valorization strategies.²⁵

1.2 Biochemical Inspirations: Enzymatic Oxidation of Arenes

Nature has solved the problem of the selective oxofunctionalization of aromatic substrates under mild conditions by employing metalloenzymes, which mediate such reactions with very high chemo-, regioand stereoselectivity.^{26, 27} Overoxidation of phenols, for example, is avoided as the active sites of many enzymes are located in a hydrophobic pocket. This allows lipophilic substrates to approach the active site, but simultaneously promotes the release of the more hydrophilic oxidation products.⁵ Prominent examples of enzymes, which catalyze the oxidation of aromatic C–H bonds are the heme-containing monooxygenases of the cytochrome P450 (CYP) family, the Rieske dioxygenases, and the aromatic amino acid hydroxylases (AAAHs). A common structural feature of these enzymes is their iron-containing active site. Moreover, they all use molecular oxygen as the terminal oxidant forming a peroxo intermediate, which is subsequently transformed into a high-valent iron-oxo species. Electrons are usually supplied by a NAD(P)H cofactor. In the following sections, each of these enzyme families will be presented in more detail regarding their structure and reactivity.

1.2.1 Cytochrome P450

Cytochrome P450 enzymes play a key role in the oxidative transformation of both endogenous and exogenous molecules in all kinds of organisms (plants, bacteria and mammals).²⁸⁻³⁰ They constitute a large family of heme enzymes with more than 2000 members. Their active site contains an iron(III) porphyrin cofactor, which is axially coordinated by a cysteine residue (Scheme 3, left).



Scheme 3. Active site of cytochrome P450 enzymes (left) and proposed catalytic cycle for the hydroxylation of hydrocarbons (right).^{31, 32}

Due to their almost ubiquitous nature, the mode of action by which they catalyze the oxidation of hydrocarbon substrates has been studied extensively and a consensus mechanism is presented in Scheme 3 (right). Key features of this catalytic cycle are the formation of a ferric hydroperoxo intermediate (Cpd 0) and the subsequent heterolytic cleavage of the O–O bond to a formal iron(V)-oxo species (Cpd 1), which is considered to be the active oxidant. The porphyrin ligand helps to stabilize this high-valent intermediate by delocalization of the positive charge so that Cpd 1 is better described as an oxoiron(IV) porphyrin radical [(Por*)Fe(IV)=O]*. Instead of molecular oxygen, hydrogen peroxide may also serve as the oxidant forming Cpd 0 through the so-called "peroxide shunt" pathway.

Scheme 4 presents mechanistic pathways, which have been proposed for the hydroxylation of benzene by Cpd 1.^{28, 33, 34} In contrast to the oxidation of aliphatic substrates, the C–H bond activation of arenes proceeds by an initial electrophilic attack yielding an iron-arene σ -complex instead of a hydrogen atom abstraction. This is owed to the comparatively high bond dissociation energy of aromatic C–H bonds (benzene: BDE_{C-H} = 112.9 kcal mol⁻¹; cyclohexane: BDE_{C-H} = 99.5 kcal mol⁻¹) and was confirmed by observation of low kinetic isotope effects (KIEs).³⁵⁻³⁷ The arene unit of this intermediate may be either radical or cationic and *via* a 1,2-proton shift a keto-species is formed. Theoretical calculations further indicate that a proton shuttle mechanism might be relevant, where the proton temporarily binds to one of the nitrogen atoms of the porphyrin ligand.³³ The keto-intermediate further isomerizes yielding the phenol with the ferric resting state of the active site being recovered.



Scheme 4. Mechanistic pathways for the hydroxylation of benzene by Cpd 1.^{28, 33, 34}

Within the framework of this mechanism the occurrence of so-called "NIH shifts" – named after the National Institute of Health where they were first discovered in 1967^{38} – may be rationalized. This term describes the "intramolecular migration or shift of the group displaced by hydroxyl to an adjacent position of the aromatic ring"³⁸ where the migrating group is usually a small substituent like a deuterium, halogen or methyl group. Originally these shift reactions were associated with the intermediate formation of an arene oxide, however regarding CYP enzymes, the mechanism presented above involving an iron-arene σ -complex was soon proposed and supported by theoretical calculations.^{33, 34, 36, 37, 39} So far, NIH shifts have been observed for both enzymatic as well as non-enzymatic hydroxylation reactions catalyzed by heme and non-heme molecular iron complexes.

1.2.2 Rieske Dioxygenases

Rieske dioxygenases are multicomponent, non-heme iron enzymes, which catalyze the aerobic *cis*dihydroxylation of aromatic hydrocarbons in bacteria initiating the biodegradation of aromatics in the soil.^{26, 40} Their active site, which is located in the oxygenase subunit (RO), consists of mononuclear iron(II) bound to a 2-His-1-carboxylate facial triad motif, where the iron center is coordinated by two histidines and a bidentate aspartate (Scheme 5, left). Resembling the mechanism of arene hydroxylation by CYP enzymes, firstly dioxygen is activated forming a hydroperoxo species, which is further transformed into a high-valent iron-oxo intermediate. However, in case of ROs, both oxygen atoms are transferred simultaneously to the aromatic substrate (Scheme 5, right).



Scheme 5. Active site (left) and proposed catalytic cycle (right) for the dihydroxylation of naphthalene by naphthalenedioxygenase, a Rieske oxygenase enzyme.²⁶

1.2.3 Aromatic Amino Acid Hydroxylases

The aromatic amino acid hydroxylases are a group of three pterin-dependent enzymes: phenylalanine hydroxylase (PheOH), tyrosine hydroxylase (TyrOH), and tryptophan hydroxylase (TrpOH).^{41, 42} Each enzyme is designed to catalyze the hydroxylation of the aromatic side chain of a specific amino acid, which is a key step in the biosynthesis of compounds relevant to the nervous system of multicellular organisms, such as dopamine or epinephrine. Yet they share many physical, structural and catalytic properties. They are all non-heme iron enzymes bearing a ferrous iron center coordinated by two histidine residues and a glutamate (2-His-1-carboxylate facial triad). Moreover, they are monoxygenases and rely on molecular oxygen and a tetrahydropterin cofactor providing electrons for the reduction of the second oxygen atom to water. The mechanism proposed for the catalytic hydroxylation of phenylalanine by PheOH is presented in Scheme 6.^{43, 44}



Scheme 6. Mechanism proposed for the hydroxylation of phenylalanine by PheOH in the presence of molecular oxygen and tetrahydropterin.^{43, 44}

Binding of all substrates to the active site of the enzyme triggers the activation of molecular oxygen to form a high-valent iron(IV)-oxo intermediate. This reacts with the side chain of the respective amino acid to a cationic iron-arene σ -complex, which is converted to a ketone *via* a proton shift. Thus, the ferrous form of the iron center is regenerated and the phenolic product is formed by isomerization of the ketone. This mechanism has been confirmed theoretically as well as by the observation of NIH shifts and inverse KIEs, which are associated with a hybridization change from sp² to sp³ at the position of deuteration upon interaction with the iron oxidant.^{38, 43, 45-47}

1.3 Biomimetic Oxidation by Molecular Iron Catalysts^a

The selective oxidative activation of hydrocarbons by enzymes has been a source of inspiration for the development of biomimetic catalysts. This approach does not only serve the need for effective and sustainable oxidation catalysts but has also aided the mechanistic understanding of biological processes.^{31, 48} For instance, the stability of reactive intermediates based on synthetic model complexes may be higher compared to their enzymatic prototypes and the spectroscopic or crystallographic characterization is facilitated outside the enzymatic surrounding.

As it has been demonstrated in section 1.2 for the oxygenation of aromatic C–H bonds, iron-based enzymes are predominantly employed by nature for this type of reaction. Therefore, iron has often been chosen as central metal for the development of biomimetic catalysts. Besides, it is readily available as it is the most abundant transition metal on earth, inexpensive, and considered to be environmentally benign.⁴⁹⁻⁵¹ However, the latter should not be taken for granted when discussing the application of coordination compounds of iron but also other first row transition metals like copper and nickel in real-life processes. The leaching of metal ions or nanoparticles into products, solvents and waste may pose significant toxicity problems depending on the bioavailability, valence state, particle size or nature of the ligands.⁵²

Since the late 1970s tremendous efforts have been directed towards the development of biomimetic iron catalysts for the oxygenation of both aliphatic and aromatic C–H bonds. They can be divided into two major classes: heme and non-heme compounds. The first group comprises iron complexes, which are supported by porphyrin or closely related ligands. The second group includes all other ligands bearing mainly *N*- and *O*-donor units. In the following sections, firstly some generally applicable mechanistic aspects will be discussed followed by an overview of important examples of biomimetic iron-based oxidation catalysts according to the two classes.

1.3.1 Iron-based Oxidation Catalysis: Mechanistic Considerations

Inspired by the work of Henry Fenton in the late 1800s the first example of the iron catalyzed direct oxidation of benzene to phenol was reported in 1900.^{53, 54} What nowadays is known as the famous Fenton's reagent is a combination of a simple iron salt (e.g., FeSO₄) and hydrogen peroxide, which has proven to be capable of oxidizing a large variety of organic compounds.⁵⁵ It was Haber and Weiss who unraveled that the hydroxyl radical is the actual oxidant in these reactions, which is formed by the reaction of the iron cation with peroxide (equations (1) and (2)).⁵⁶ This initiates a series of radical chain

^a This research area has been reviewed comprehensively as part of this thesis (A. C. Lindhorst, S. Haslinger, F. E. Kühn, "Molecular Iron Complexes as Catalysts for Selective C–H Bond Oxygenation Reactions", *Chem. Commun.* **2015**, 51, 17193-17212) and a summary of the respective article is provided in section 3.1.

reactions involving the formation of long-lived alkyl radicals, which upon recombination or reaction with molecular oxygen form a mixture of different products. In the case of benzene these are, in addition to phenol, also biphenyl, catechol and dihydroquinone.

$$Fe^{II} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{III} + HO^{\bullet} + HO^{-}$$
(1)

$$Fe^{III} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{II} + HOO^{\bullet} + H^+$$
(2)

In light of the high selectivity observed for enzyme catalyzed oxidation reactions, one major goal in the development of biomimetic iron catalysts is to inhibit the occurrence of Fenton-type radical reactions.^{57, 58} A common feature of both heme and non-heme based catalysts is the formation of a ferric peroxide intermediate upon reaction with a peroxide oxidant (Scheme 7).^{59, 60} This may either interact directly with the substrate or undergo homolytic or heterolytic O–O bond cleavage to form a high-valent iron-oxo species. Homolytic O–O bond fission produces hydroxyl radicals, which can enter radical chain reactions rendering the reaction less selective. Therefore, as a strategy for rational catalyst design, this reaction pathway should ideally be inhibited.

(L)Fe^{II}
$$\xrightarrow{\text{ROOH}}$$
 (L)Fe^{III}OOR $\xrightarrow{}$ (L)Fe^{IV}=O + RO⁻

Scheme 7. Reactivity of biomimetic iron compounds with peroxides.^{59, 60}

Furthermore, unselective radical reactions can be avoided by opening a metal-centered reaction pathway. Regarding the oxygenation of aliphatic C–H bonds, this implies the abstraction of a hydrogen atom by the oxidizing iron species forming a short-lived alkyl radical, which is quickly trapped by transfer of the OH group forming the alcohol product ("oxygen rebound mechanism", Scheme 8, left).⁵⁹

Scheme 8. Reaction pathways of the hydroxylation of aliphatic (left) and aromatic (right) C–H bonds by a high-valent iron-oxo compound.^{59, 61, 62}

Considering the oxidation of arene compounds by biomimetic iron catalysts, alternatively to an oxygen rebound mechanism, electrophilic metal-centered reaction pathways have been proposed (Scheme 8, right).^{61, 62} They involve either the formation of an iron-arene σ -complex analogous to the intermediate

formed in the oxidation of arenes by CYP enzymes, or an arene oxide intermediate. As the isolation or spectroscopic characterization of these intermediates is often very difficult due to their short lifetime, mechanistic probe reactions have been established to determine, which reaction pathway is prevalent. Addition of radical scavengers or the determination of Hammett ρ values and KIEs have proven to be useful tools in this context. While an inverse KIE is generally associated with the occurrence of an iron-arene σ -complex intermediate, a normal KIE points either towards the formation of an arene oxide (KIE \approx 1.2) or a hydrogen abstraction mechanism (higher KIE).^{45, 63} Moreover, both electrophilic reaction pathways help to rationalize the occurrence of NIH shift reactions, which have also been observed during the hydroxylation of (substituted) arenes by synthetic iron catalysts, thus closely resembling the reactivity of naturally occurring enzymes (cf. section 1.2).⁶⁴⁻⁶⁹ To detect NIH shift reactivity, 1,3,5-D₃-benzene has been introduced as a useful test substrate (Scheme 9).⁶⁸ By GC-MS the relative amounts of mono- and trideuterated 1,4-benzoquinone products can be determined, which originate from a 1,2-deuterium shift reaction. Additionally, an intramolecular KIE isotope effect can be determined from the ratio of di- and trideuterated phenolic products.





In order to provide better comparability of different catalytic systems, benchmark substrates have been established. Regarding the oxygenation of aliphatic C–H bonds, cyclohexane and adamantane are the most widely used substrates. Their use enables the determination of certain key indicators, which help to draw conclusions about mechanistic aspects of the reaction.^{59, 60, 70} Most importantly, the alcohol-to-ketone ratio (A/K) is usually provided, which indicates whether an unselective radical based reaction pathway (A/K close to unity) or a metal-centered reaction mechanism (high A/K) is predominant. The regioselectivity of the reaction is usually determined as the ratio of tertiary and secondary oxidation products of adamantane.

Concerning the oxidation of arenes, the choice of substrate is often governed by the purpose of the respective investigation. If a certain reaction product is desired, the corresponding substrate is largely predetermined. For instance, for the synthesis of menadione (Vitamin K₃) 2-methylnaphtalene is the most sensible substrate and TMBQ can potentially be obtained directly from 1,2,4-trimethylbenzene (Scheme 2). However, for mechanistic studies, mostly non-substituted arenes like benzene or anthracene are chosen as selectivity issues are less likely, facilitating the determination of kinetic parameters as well as computational modelling.

1.3.2 Biomimetic Iron-Heme Catalysts

Pioneering work on the oxidation of hydrocarbons by mononuclear iron porphyrin complexes was published by Groves et al. in 1979.⁷¹ They applied a ferric tetrakis(phenyl)porphyrin complex to oxidize adamantane and cyclohexane with iodosylbenzene. Since then a fast evolution regarding the ligand substituents could be observed as oxidative degradation of the porphyrin structure was identified as a main catalyst degradation pathway.^{72, 73} Bulky substituents in the *meso* positions of the ligand and electron withdrawing groups in the β-pyrrolic position were installed to increase the stability under oxidative conditions and the electrophilicity of the iron center. Analogous to Cpd 1 in the CYP catalyzed mechanism, an oxoiron(IV) porphyrin radical intermediate is believed to be the active oxidizing species, which is formed by reaction with peroxides according to the peroxide shunt pathway.^{72, 73} Further ligand scaffolds, which are closely related to porphyrin, are depicted in Figure 2. They share a rigid, planar structure, which is induced by a continuously conjugated aromatic system, and four *N*-donor moieties facing into the ring cavity. There are several examples of iron phthalocyanine, but also corrole and porphyrazine complexes, which have been applied as catalysts for the oxidative activation of C–H bonds.⁷⁴⁻⁷⁷



Figure 2. Basic structural motifs of heme-type ligands used for the synthesis of iron-based oxidation catalysts.

In further analogy to the CYP enzymes, the nature of the anionic axial ligand has proven to be decisive for the reactivity of synthetic metalloporphyrins.⁷³ It was found that the electron donating ability of the axial ligand strongly influences the basicity of the iron center. In alkane hydroxylation reactions, the activation energy for the initial C–H bond fission is reduced for porphyrin complexes bearing

electron-donating axial ligands and the Fe=O bond of the oxidizing species is weakened. This increases the reactivity of the oxidizing species towards oxygen transfer.

1.3.3 Biomimetic Iron-Non-heme Catalysts

To date the most extensively studied and also most successful non-heme iron oxidation catalysts are based on tetradentate *N*-donor ligands. As a common structural feature, they share a coordination geometry exhibiting two *cis* labile sites, which enable the formation of a high-valent oxoiron compound by a water- or acid-assisted mechanism.⁵⁷ Some prominent examples are summarized in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Examples of non-heme iron oxidation catalysts bearing two cis labile coordination sites.⁷⁸⁻⁸¹

In the early 1990s Que and coworkers were the first to use non-heme iron complexes based on tris(2pyridylmethyl)amine (TPA) ligands for the selective oxidation of hydrocarbons.⁷⁸ In the following years this approach was further extended resulting in a large number of new catalysts of which **2** and **3** were among the most active ones. For instance, using **2** a yield of 65% and an A/K ratio of 9.5 in the oxidation of cyclohexane with hydrogen peroxide were reported, which suggests a largely metal-centered reaction mechanism.⁸⁰ A similar catalyst bearing the same ligand but a different anion was also reported to catalyze the hydroxylation of benzene.⁶⁴ However, in this reaction a ferric hydroperoxide derivative was suggested to be the active oxidant. A milestone was reached by Chen and White in 2007 when they reported on the application of **4** as selective catalyst for the oxidation of complex functionalized organic molecules with hydrogen peroxide under synthetically feasible conditions.⁸¹ Bearing a chiral ligand, even the oxidation of natural products is catalyzed by **4** with a high degree of stereoselectivity.

In comparison to enzymes, synthetic catalysts bear important advantages in terms of flexibility regarding substrates, reaction conditions and controllable selectivity.⁵⁷ However, despite all efforts, most biomimetic iron catalysts still lack behind the performance of their naturally occurring role models regarding catalytic efficiency and selectivity as they tend to suffer from degradation under oxidative conditions. This demonstrates that there is still significant room for improvement in terms of both inhibiting oxidative degradation and enhancing catalyst activity and selectivity.

12

1.4 *N*-Heterocyclic Carbenes and their Metal Complexes in Oxidation Catalysis The first *N*-heterocyclic carbene (NHC) metal complexes were reported by Wanzlick⁸² and Öfele⁸³ in 1968, however, NHCs were only regarded as lab curiosities at that time. It was not until the isolation of the first thermally stable carbene by Arduengo⁸⁴ in 1991 (Figure 4) that they started to gain increasing importance as ligands in organometallic chemistry. Since Herrmann and coworkers⁸⁵ first used NHC complexes in homogeneous catalysis a wide range of catalytic applications for this compound class has been explored including oxidations, reductions, cross-coupling reactions, hydrogenation and olefin metathesis.^{86, 87} But what is the essential difference between NHCs and other, traditionally used ligands?

Generally, the term *N*-heterocyclic carbene refers to a heterocyclic compound containing a carbene carbon and at least one nitrogen atom within the ring.⁸⁸ There are several different classes of NHCs but the most widely used ones are based on an imidazole scaffold. In contrast to other carbene species, which usually possess a triplet ground-state electronic configuration, NHCs exhibit a singlet configuration, which can be attributed to the stabilizing effect of the adjacent nitrogen atom (Figure 4).⁸⁸⁻⁹⁰ The highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) is therefore best described as sp²-hyrbidized and the lowest unoccupied molecular orbital (LUMO) has the properties of an empty π -orbital. On the one hand the nitrogen stabilizes the HOMO by withdrawing σ -electron density and on the other hand it donates electron density into the empty LUMO. Experimentally this electronic configuration is confirmed by the bond length of the C–N bond, which possesses significant double bond character.



Figure 1. Left: First stable, isolated *N*-heterocyclic carbene described by Arduengo et al in 1991.⁸⁴ Right: Electronic stabilization of the carbene singlet state in imidazole-based NHCs.

Due to this electronic configuration NHCs are nucleophiles and being strong σ -donor ligands they can stabilize metal ions even in high oxidation states, which is highly relevant for catalytic applications. In fact, in comparison to other σ -donor ligands such as phosphines the metal-ligand bond of many NHC coordination compounds is remarkably strong.⁸⁷ As the LUMO is partly occupied by electron density donated by the adjacent nitrogen atoms the degree of backbonding in NHC-metal complexes is usually low so that the M–C bond has significant σ -character.⁹¹

The exact electronic and steric properties of a particular NHC can be tuned by variation of the wingtip and backbone substituents.^{92, 93} Most synthetic routes comprise the deprotonation of the respective

azolium salt and their synthesis is therefore based on long-known organic reactions. Consequently, NHCs comprise a group of highly flexible and synthetically feasible ligands capable of forming coordination compounds with a wide range of metallic and non-metallic species.

These unique properties are the basis for the success story of N-heterocyclic carbenes as ligands for organometallic compounds and, as indicated above, opened the door to a wide range of catalytic applications of transition metal NHC complexes including oxidation catalysis. Obviously, the catalyst stability under oxidative conditions is a key aspect for this reaction type. The suitability of NHCs as stable ligands for high-valent metal complexes was demonstrated by Herrmann and coworkers, who reacted a sterically unhindered NHC with methyltrioxorhenium (MTO).⁹⁴ Despite the oxidizing properties of MTO, at -60 °C an adduct complex was formed without oxidation of the NHC to the cyclic urea derivative. In contrast, phosphines react readily with MTO to the corresponding phosphine oxides.⁹⁵ Moreover, there are several examples of transition metal NHC complexes that are capable of activating dioxygen and of these first row transition metal NHC complexes are particularly interesting in the context of bioinspired catalysis. For instance, in 2013 Meyer and coworkers reported on the first isolation of an NHC supported oxoiron(IV) complex, which was formed by reaction of iron(II) complex 5 with a iodosobenzene derivative.⁹⁶ Reaction with molecular oxygen on the other hand yielded an oxygen bridged Fe-O-Fe dimer, which was characterized spectroscopically and by SCXRD (Figure 5). The cobalt-NHC complex 6, bearing a tripodal tris-NHC ligand, also shows a distinct reactivity towards oxygen.⁹⁷ At room temperature it forms an octahedral adduct species where the dioxygen molecule is coordinated in a side-on fashion. According to DFT calculations the oxygen adduct complex possesses nucleophilic character, which was confirmed experimentally by reaction with electrophilic organic substrates such as benzoyl chloride and tetracyanoethylene. Furthermore, the exposure of nickel-NHC complexes 7 to an oxygen atmosphere affords dimeric hydroxide-bridged nickel complexes and oxygenated allyl byproducs.⁹⁸ The proposed reaction mechanism involves the initial end-on coordination of a dioxygen molecule to nickel followed by transfer of one of the oxygen atoms to the allylic ligand.



Figure 5. Examples for the reactivity of first row transition metal NHC complexes towards molecular oxygen.⁹⁶⁻⁹⁸ With respect to catalytic oxidations, mostly palladium-NHC catalysts have been applied so far. Scheme 10 summarizes types of oxidation reactions that have been reported to be catalyzed by transition metal NHC complexes.



Scheme 10: Oxidation reactions catalyzed by transition metal NHC complexes.^{99, 100}

Of these, methane oxidation is the most challenging as the direct transformation of methane to methanol under mild conditions is still considered as one of the "dream reactions" of the chemical industry.¹⁰¹ As Strassner and coworkers demonstrated, methane can be converted to methyl trifluoroacetate by Pd-bis-NHC complexes with potassium persulfate as the oxidant.¹⁰² The ester product is unlikely to be overoxidized and can be transformed into methanol by hydrolysis. The palladium catalysts possess bridged bis-NHCs as ancillary ligands and the square planar coordination sphere is completed by two halogen atoms. They are stable under strongly acidic conditions (trifluoroacetic acid) and at elevated temperatures, so that turnover numbers of up to 30 were reached.

Interestingly, Sarkar and coworkers recently reported on the use of iridium 1,2,3-triazolydene complexes as alkane oxidation catalysts.¹⁰³ 1,2,3-triazolydenes are mesoionic *N*-heterocyclic carbenes

based on a 1,2,3-triazole scaffold.¹⁰⁴⁻¹⁰⁷ As they have only one nitrogen atom adjacent to the carbene carbon, the inductive stabilization of the HOMO is reduced compared to imidazolylidene NHCs, which results in an increase of the σ -donor capability. Therefore, these ligands are highly promising candidates for the stabilization of high-valent metal species and an increasing number of catalytic applications is currently being explored. Iridium complexes thereof bearing bidentate 1,2,3-triazolydene ligands have been shown to mediate the oxidation of cyclooctane with *m*-chloroperbenzoic acid (*m*-CPBA) or NaIO₄ as oxidant.¹⁰³ Depending on the oxidant, different product distributions of alcohol, ketone and diketones were observed and under optimized conditions a conversion of ~70% was reached at 1 mol% catalyst loading.

Recently Kühn and coworkers reported on the use of iron complexes bearing tetradentate NHC ligands as catalysts for oxidation reactions. These will be treated in more detail in section 1.4.1.

Similar to the oxidation reactions catalyzed by biomimetic iron complexes, there is still the need for improvement of the performance of transition metal NHC complexes. One major issue in this context is the catalyst degradation under oxidative conditions.^{108, 109} For porphyrin-based catalysts the cleavage of the ligand ring structure has been identified as the major degradation pathway and also for other biomimetic *N*-donor ligands the oxidation of ligand C–H bonds has been reported to be involved in the catalyst deactivation process.¹¹⁰ This can possibly proceed *via* a bimolecular autoxidation mechanism where one catalyst molecule mediates the ligand oxidation of another. Restriction of these bimolecular degradation pathways can be achieved either by introduction of bulky substituents to the ligand framework, eliminating basic C–H bonds by replacing them with heteroatoms or C–X bonds (X = F, Ar, ...), or by spacial separation of the catalyst molecules. The latter involves the immobilization of the catalysts is an attractive tool to combine the advantages of two worlds as it permits the synthesis of well-defined molecular catalysts, which are easy to separate from the reaction mixture and ideally recyclable. Especially the recycling of transition metal catalysts is of increasing importance due to both ecological and economic reasons.

Considering the growing impact of NHCs as ligands in coordination chemistry and their structural flexibility, the immobilization of NHC compounds^a appears as a reasonable approach to create active, robust and recyclable catalysts.¹¹¹⁻¹¹³ There are three basic strategies, by which immobilization of NHC compounds can be achieved: suitable functionalization of i) the NHC backbone, ii) the wingtips or iii) the use of an immobilized ancillary ligand coordinated to the metal center (Figure 6). Furthermore, the

^a This research area has been reviewed comprehensively as part of this thesis (R. Zhong, A. C. Lindhorst, F. J. Groche and F. E. Kühn, "Immobilization of *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Compounds: A Synthetic Perspective", *Chem. Rev.* **2017**, 117, 1970-2058) and a summary of the respective article is provided in section 3.6. Therefore, only a short overview of the topic will be provided here.

immobilization method itself is decisive for the catalyst characteristics. Covalent grafting, solid synthesis and self-support methods are the three predominant ones as they involve the covalent linkage between the NHC and the support and thus lead to lower leaching rates compared to non-covalent immobilization techniques such as absorption or electrostatic methods. Due to their high flexibility in terms of functionalization and good stability under various reaction conditions, the most frequently used supporting materials are organic polymers and silica materials.¹¹¹ The range of catalytic applications for immobilized NHC compounds is just as broad as for molecular NHC catalysts, but the most thoroughly studied reaction types are olefin metathesis and cross coupling reactions.^{112, 113} Therefore, the majority of published immobilized NHC-metal complexes contains either ruthenium or palladium metal centers and some representative structures are presented in Figure 6.



Figure 6. Strategies for the immobilization of NHC metal complexes (*via* backbone (red) or wingtip (blue) substituents or immobilized ancillary ligands (green)) and representative structures of immobilized olefin metathesis (ruthenium) and cross coupling (palladium) catalysts.

1.4.1 Iron N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes

Since the first report on the synthesis of an iron-NHC complex in 1969¹¹⁴ and the resurgence of NHCs as ligands for organometallic compounds, the number of publications on iron *N*-heterocyclic carbene complexes has been increasing steadily.¹¹⁵ In general, iron NHC complexes can be accessed by a number of different routes (Scheme 11). Nowadays the most widely used ones are i) the *in situ* generation of a free carbene by reacting an imidazolium salt with a suitable base followed by addition of an iron halide, ii) the transmetalation of easily accessible silver- or magnesium-NHC complexes with an iron precursor and iii) the direct synthesis from an imidazolium salt and iron(II) bis(trimethylsilyI)amide (Fe(btsa)₂). The latter route is particularly appealing as the iron precursor contains an internal base, which deprotonates the imidazolium salt and thus enables a single-step synthesis with the corresponding amine as the only byproduct.¹¹⁶



Scheme 11. Synthetic access routes to iron-NHC complexes.¹¹⁵

Traditionally, most iron-NHC complexes are based on mono- or bidentate carbene ligands, however, more recently chelating polydentate ligand motifs have gained increasing interest. Those comprise pincer- and scorpionato-type as well as acyclic and macrocyclic ligands containing varying numbers of NHC moieties. In the past five years, our group has focused on the synthesis, characterization and catalytic application of iron complexes bearing tetradentate NHC ligands. These efforts were inspired by the work of Cramer and Jenkins,¹¹⁷ who synthesized the first macrocyclic tetracarbene iron complex and applied it as catalyst for the aziridination of olefins, and Meyer and coworkers,⁹⁶ who isolated the first oxoiron(IV) complex bearing a tetra-NHC ligand. Both reports demonstrate that this ligand class is capable of stabilizing high-valent iron intermediates and might also be a promising candidate for use in oxidation catalysis.

In 2012 our group reported on the preparation of three novel iron(II) complexes **8**, **11** and **12** bearing tetradentate bis(*o*-imidazol-2-ylidenepyridine)alkane (NCCN) ligands.¹¹⁸ It was found that the coordination geometry of the ligand strongly depends on the length of the bridge between the two carbene moieties. While a square planar coordination is observed for the methylene and ethylene bridged NCCN ligands (**8**, **11**), a sawhorse-type coordination mode is adopted in case of the propylene bridged ligand (**12**). Substitution of the pyridine moieties of the NCCN ligand by other donors such as furan and thiophene units results in the formation of iron complexes **13** and **14** where the ligand binds to the metal in a bidentate fashion while the octahedral coordination sphere is saturated by four solvent molecules (Figure 7).¹¹⁹



Figure 7. Iron(II) complexes bearing donor-substituted bis-NHC ligands connected by bridges of 1-3 carbon atoms.^{118, 119} Complex **8** proved to be catalytically active in a range of different oxidation reactions (Scheme 12). It was the first organometallic iron complex to be used as catalyst for olefin epoxidation, which is among the most common reactions for the functionalization of olefins.^{120, 121} With *cis*-cyclooctene as a model substrate and hydrogen peroxide as oxidant a conversion of 92% was reached within two minutes at room temperature and a very high selectivity for the desired cyclooctene oxide of >99% was observed (2 mol% catalyst). The initial turnover frequency amounts to 2624 h⁻¹ under these conditions, which highlights the good catalyst performance, however, it was found that the iron-NHC complex suffers from oxidative degradation in the presence of the oxidant. By lowering the reaction temperature the conversion could be further increased to 100% at -10 °C, which was attributed to an enhanced deceleration of the catalyst degradation opposed to the productive epoxidation pathway. In addition to *cis*-cyclooctene other olefins could also be oxidized with high selectivity including linear and allylic double bonds.

> [Fe(NCCN)(CH₃CN)₂](PF₆)₂ 8



Scheme 12. Application of iron(II)-NHC complex 8 as catalyst for various oxidation reactions.^{120, 122, 123}

Complex **8** was further applied as catalyst for the hydroxylation of benzene and toluene with hydrogen peroxide.¹²² In the oxidation of benzene conversions range below 10% and in addition to phenol 1,4-benzoquinone is observed as a byproduct. Here, the degree of overoxidation is strongly dependent on the reaction conditions, i.e. the relative amount of oxidant and the temperature. Toluene, being the more electron-rich substrate, is converted more easily (~15% conversion) and a very high selectivity for the oxidation of ring protons of about 80% is reported. Concerning the reaction mechanism, a high-

valent iron-oxo intermediate is suspected to be the active oxidizing species, which reacts with the substrate *via* an electrophilic attack, as indicated by an inverse intermolecular KIE. However, at higher temperatures a Fenton-type reactivity could not be entirely excluded and in addition to an iron-arene σ -complex intermediate, the formation of an arene oxide would also be a possible reaction pathway (cf. section 1.3.1). Therefore, more detailed investigations are required to fully understand the mechanism by which the aromatic hydroxylation by iron(II) complex **8** proceeds.

The third catalytic application, which was so far explored for complex **8**, is the oxygenation of aliphatic C–H bonds.¹²³ The oxidation of cyclohexane yields the corresponding alcohol and ketone as well as cyclohexyl hydroperoxide, which is converted to cyclohexanol by the addition of triphenylphosphine. Thus, a high A/K ratio of 15 and up to 21 catalytic turnovers were observed at 0.5 mol% catalyst loading. Furthermore, the effect of the bioinspired substitution of axial ligands was investigated. It has been shown that the electronic properties of the iron center of **8** can be tuned by substitution of the axially coordinating acetonitrile molecules by pyridine and phosphine ligands.¹²⁴ Cyclic voltammetry measurements in combination with DFT calculations revealed a linear correlation of the complexes depending on the π -backbonding ability of the respective ligand. In light of this two monosubstituted complexes **9** and **10a** bearing a trimethylphosphine and a *tert*-butylisocyanide ligand were also tested as catalysts in cyclohexane oxidation. It was found that they are more stable under oxidizing conditions, which translates into increased turnover numbers, whereas the selectivity was not affected significantly.

Structural variation of the tetradentate ligand further allows the precise control of electronic as well as steric properties. Thus, a series of acyclic tetradentate imidazolium salts with varying numbers of NHC and pyridine units and different degrees of structural flexibility in terms of bridge length was synthesized.¹²⁵⁻¹²⁷ They were used as ligand precursors for the preparation of transition metal NHC complexes *via* the transmetalation route (Scheme 11) exhibiting great flexibility with regard to the stabilized metal centers (Cu, Ag, Au, Ni, Pd, Pt, Fe) and the respective coordination geometries.

Even closer structural resemblance of the active site of heme-based enzymes was intended with the synthesis of iron complexes **15** and **16** bearing cyclic tetradentate NHC ligands (Scheme 13).^{128, 129} Just as in porphyrin complexes the iron center is coordinated in a square-planar fashion with the two axial positions being occupied by labile solvent ligands. The reactivity of **16** with small molecules was investigated in detail and it was found that the acetonitrile ligands can be readily replaced. Reactions with CO, NO and DMSO all yielded the corresponding mono- or disubstituted iron(II) complexes. Upon exposure to molecular oxygen, however, a different reactivity was observed. Depending on the solvent either the oxidized iron(III) complex can be obtained or an oxo-bridged Fe(III)-O-Fe(III) dimer is formed

20



(Scheme 13).¹³⁰ As an intermediate species an iron(III) superoxide is suspected to be formed, which is supported by spectroscopic evidence.

Scheme 13. Synthesis and reactivity of iron(II) complexes bearing cyclic tetradentate NHC ligands.¹²⁸⁻¹³⁰

Complexes **16** and **17** were further used as olefin epoxidation catalysts and especially the iron(III) derivative **17** shows a high catalytic activity under mild conditions.¹³¹ Both complexes range among the most active homogeneous epoxidation catalysts known to date with turnover frequencies of up to 50 000 h⁻¹ for **16** and 183 000 h⁻¹ for **17**. The different performance of the two catalysts can be attributed to the higher oxidation state of **17**, rendering the initial oxidation of the catalyst by the oxidant obsolete.

In summary, a considerable number of iron complexes bearing tetradentate NHC ligands has been synthesized and thoroughly characterized. Some of these have been applied successfully in the oxidation of aromatic and aliphatic substrates as well as the epoxidation of olefins. In particular complexes **8** and **16/17** have proven to be efficient and promising catalysts. However, some mechanistic understanding remains elusive and the range of applications needs to be extended. The latter is particularly important in order to bridge the gap between model substrates used in academia and real-life problems of organic synthesis and industrially relevant processes.

2 OBJECTIVE

As outlined in the introduction, iron complexes have gained increasing interest as catalysts for various reaction types due to their rich structural and electronic flexibility as well as the high availability and low toxicity of the central metal. Building on previous work on the synthesis and use of iron *N*-heterocyclic carbene complexes, the applicability of these catalysts in reactions, which are relevant to industrial and organic synthesis, are explored.

The main focus is placed on the oxidation of non-activated aromatic substrates in order to develop new routes for the synthesis of trimethyl-1,4-benzoquinone, a key intermediate in the synthesis of Vitamin E. This part of the thesis is conducted in collaboration with the company DSM. Using the previously described iron-NHC complex **8** and preferentially benign oxidants a suitable catalytic system is to be designed and optimized. Moreover, mechanistic details on the catalytic oxidation of aromatic hydrocarbons by iron-NHC complexes with hydrogen peroxide as oxidant have to be considered. This is particularly important as a better mechanistic understanding helps to identify critical reaction steps and possibly allows the rational design of more active and/or more stable catalysts. As indicated by previous studies, the modification of the axial ligands of iron complexes bearing tetradentate, equatorially coordinating ligands is a powerful way to tune the electronic properties of the central metal and thus adjust the reactivity.

To further extent the scope of applications of iron-NHC complexes, their use as catalysts for aldehyde olefination reactions is investigated. In organic synthesis they present a useful tool to form C–C bonds from carbonyl motifs, however, only few applicable catalytic systems have been established so far.

3 RESULTS - PUBLICATION SUMMARIES

3.1 Molecular Iron Complexes as Catalysts for Selective C–H Bond Oxygenation Reactions

Anja C. Lindhorst, Stefan Haslinger, and Fritz E. Kühn

Chemical Communications, 2015, 51, 17193-17212

This feature article reviews key developments achieved in the last decade in the field of hydrocarbon oxygenation reactions catalyzed by molecular iron complexes. In this context two basic reaction types are considered: The oxidation of aliphatic and the oxidation of aromatic C–H bonds.

In biological systems the oxidation of hydrocarbons is often mediated with high efficiency by ironcontaining enzymes, which serve as source of inspiration for the design of biomimetic catalysts. In line of this, the first mononuclear iron complex to be used as catalyst for the hydroxylation of non-activated alkanes was a based on a porphyrin ligand mimicking the heme unit of CYP enzymes.⁷¹ Since then extensive research has been performed in order to design catalysts acting *via* a metal-centered rather than a radical-based reaction mechanism, which is associated with higher selectivity.

Adjustment of the nature and topology of the ligand(s) allows tuning of the catalytic performance as well as the selectivity towards specific products. Non-heme iron complexes bearing tetradentate *N*-donor ligands have demonstrated high potential for the oxidation of aliphatic hydrocarbons. A coordination geometry exhibiting two *cis*-labile sites proved to be crucial to mediate the oxidation of C–H bonds with hydrogen peroxide by a metal-centered reaction pathway. In some cases, the predictable reactivity even allowed the oxidation of complex organic molecules, such as natural products, with high regio- and stereoselectivity and under reaction conditions feasible for organic synthesis. Compared to alkane oxidation, the number of molecular iron catalysts reported for the oxidative functionalization of arene substrates is much lower. This is mainly due to selectivity problems arising from the inertness of the non-activated substrates compared to the phenolic products. Furthermore, one of the main challenges in this field remains the limited catalyst lifetime of most catalysts under oxidative conditions, which is reflected by low turnover numbers (TON < 100). Thus, only a few practical applications have been realized so far and further research is necessary in order to develop efficient, iron-based catalysts for the oxidation of C–H bonds with environmentally friendly oxidants as an alternative to traditional systems.

3.2 Catalytic Oxidation of Aromatic Hydrocarbons by a Molecular Iron-NHC Complex

Anja C. Lindhorst, Jan Schütz, Thomas Netscher, Werner Bonrath, and Fritz E. Kühn

Catalysis Science & Technology, 2017, 7, 1902-1911

The catalytic oxidation of the non-activated arene substrates *p*-xylene and pseudocumene by iron(II) complex **8** bearing the previously described NCCN ligand (section 1.4.1) is presented. Hydrogen peroxide is used as an environmentally friendly oxidant to yield phenolic as well as quinoid reaction products (Scheme 14).



Scheme 14. Catalytic Oxidation of *p*-xylene and pseudocumene by iron(II) complex 8 and hydrogen peroxide.

It was found that in accordance with earlier studies the catalyst exhibits a high selectivity towards the oxidation of ring protons compared to benzylic protons. Systematic evaluation of the reaction conditions showed that for both reactions the highest conversions and product yields are obtained at lower temperatures (-10 °C), which is attributed to an enhanced catalyst lifetime, i.e. an increased number of catalytic turnovers. Furthermore, the relative amount of oxidant proved to have significant impact on the reaction as at high hydrogen peroxide concentrations (>2 equiv.) the selectivity towards the desired products, particularly TMBQ, is reduced. On the other hand, control experiments revealed that at lower concentrations the oxidant is the limiting reagent. By continuous addition of a hydrogen peroxide solution *via* a syringe pump this problem can be circumvented resulting in conversions of up to 86% while keeping the TMBQ selectivity almost constant.

Unexpectedly, 2,4-dimethylphenol and 2,4,6-trimethylphenol were detected as by-products. They are formed by a methyl shift reaction, which is mediated by the iron catalyst. This so-called "NIH shift" has earlier been reported for iron-containing enzymes as well as several molecular heme and non-heme iron complexes.^{33, 38, 45, 47, 64, 65, 67, 69} According to literature, it may proceed either *via* an iron-arene σ -complex intermediate or the formation of an arene oxide (Scheme 15). As it has been demonstrated

before that the isomerization of *p*-xylene-1,2-oxide to the two phenolic products 2,4-DMP and 2,5-DMP is highly sensitive towards the pH,¹³² different acids and bases were applied as additives in the catalytic oxidation of *p*-xylene by **8**/H₂O₂. However, no influence on the product distribution was observed, which led to the conclusion that the present reaction most likely proceeds *via* an iron-arene σ -complex intermediate (path a, Scheme 15).



Scheme 15. Possible NIH shift reaction pathways during the iron-mediated oxidation of *p*-xylene including either an iron-arene σ -complex intermediate (path **a**) or the formation of an arene oxide (path **b**).

3.3 Mechanistic Insights into the Biomimetic Catalytic Hydroxylation of Arene Substrates by a Molecular Fe(NHC) Complex

Anja C. Lindhorst, Markus Drees, Werner Bonrath, Jan Schütz, Thomas Netscher, and Fritz E. Kühn

Journal of Catalysis, **2017**, 352, 599-605

Initiated by the observation of NIH-shift products in the catalytic oxidation of methyl substituted arenes by iron(II) complex **8** and hydrogen peroxide, which closely resembles the reactivity of naturally occurring enzymes (cf. section 3.2), investigations into the reaction mechanism of the catalytic hydroxylation of aromatic substrates are presented.

A high-valent iron(IV)oxo species is assumed to be the terminal oxidizing species and based on previous reports on iron-catalyzed arene hydroxylation, three different reaction pathways are considered: The first involves the abstraction of a hydrogen atom followed by the transfer of the hydroxyl group to the arene radical (path a). Alternatively, either a tetrahedral iron-arene σ -complex intermediate may be generated (path b) or the aromatic oxidation proceeds *via* an arene oxide species (path c).



Scheme 16. Alternative mechanistic pathways for the iron catalyzed hydroxylation of benzene.

The addition of 2,6- bis(1,1-dimethylethyl)-4-methylphenol (BHT) as a radical scavenger proved to have no effect on the catalytic performance of iron-NHC complex **8** and an inverse intermolecular kinetic isotope effect (KIE) was determined. Thus, the hydrogen abstraction pathway (a) could be excluded. Furthermore, the inverse KIE indicates a hybridization change from sp² to sp³ at a deuterium substituted carbon atom to be involved in the rate determining step, which is consistent with an electrophilic addition of an iron-oxo species to the benzene ring. Using 1,3,5-D₃-benzene as a model substrate, the degree of substituent migration during the catalytic hydroxylation reaction was quantified and an intramolecular KIE could be determined. Taking into account all experimental evidence it was concluded that the prevalent reaction mechanism most likely involves the formation of an iron-arene σ -complex (path b), which is supported by DFT calculations. 3.4 Isocyanide Substitution Reactions at the Trans Labile Sites of an Iron(II) *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Complex

Stefan Haslinger, Anja C. Lindhorst, Jens W. Kück, Mirza Cokoja, Alexander Pöthig, and Fritz E. Kühn

RSC Advances, **2015**, 5, 85486-85493

Following the reactivity of CYP enzymes, the axially coordinating ligands of biomimetic iron complexes have been identified as a handle to alter the electronic properties of these compounds.^{73, 124} Starting from iron(II) complex **8**, a variety of isocyanide-substituted complexes **10** and **18** (Scheme 17) has been synthesized and characterized.



Scheme 17. Synthesis of isocyanide-substituted iron(II) complexes **10** and **18** by reaction of complex **8** and various isocyanides (^tBu = *tert*-butyl; Cy = cyclohexyl; Bn = benzyl; *p*-PhOMe = 4-methoxyphenyl).

Depending on the relative amount of isocyanide used, either the mono- or the trisubstituted complexes were obtained in high yields. In case of the trisubstituted complexes the NCCN ligand adopts a meridional tridentate coordination geometry. Interestingly, no disubstituted complexes bearing two isocyanide ligands in *trans* position could be isolated. Following the formation of **18a** in the presence of CN^tBu by ¹H-NMR spectroscopy revealed that as intermediate a disubstituted species is formed, bearing two isocyanide ligands in *cis* coordination positions.

The influence of the differently substituted isocyanides on the electronic properties of the iron complexes was evaluated by determination of the half-cell potentials referenced against Fc/Fc⁺ by cyclic voltammetry. As isocyanides are known to be strong π -acceptors, the oxidation potential corresponding to the Fe(II)/Fe(III) redox couple of the monosubstituted complexes **10a-10d** is increased by 116-150 mV compared to that of the starting complex **8**. In case of the trisubstituted complexes **18a-18d** even higher potentials of 994-1092 mV are required and the oxidation was found to be no longer reversible.

3.5 Iron(II) *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes in Catalytic One-Pot Wittig Reactions: Mechanistic Insights

Özden Karaca, Markus R. Anneser, Jens W. Kück, Anja C. Lindhorst, Mirza Cokoja, and Fritz E. Kühn

Journal of Catalysis, 2016, 344, 213-220

In this study two iron(II) complexes **8** and **16** (cf. section 1.4.1) are tested as catalysts for the olefination of aldehydes with ethyl diazoacetate in the presence of triphenylphosphine (Scheme 18). Using benzaldehyde as substrate, with both catalysts high aldehyde conversions were observed, however only **8** successfully directs the reaction towards the desired product *E*-ethyl cinnamate. Under optimized reaction conditions (70 °C, catalyst/benzaldehyde/EDA/PPh₃ = 0.1/1/1.2/2) yields of up to 90% *E*-ethyl cinnamate after 2 h could be obtained. The selectivity of this reaction amounts to 95% as only 2% of the (usually unwanted) azine byproduct are formed.



Scheme 18. One-pot Wittig reaction of benzaldehyde and ethyl diazoacetate (EDA) catalyzed by molecular iron complexes 8 and 16.

In order to rationalize the observed catalytic behavior, investigations on the mode of action of **8** were performed. Using a cyclopropanation reaction as an indirect detection method, the presence of a metal carbene intermediate (NHC)Fe=CH(CO₂Et) formed from **8** and EDA was proven. This may serve as a carbene donor to PPh₃ to form a phosphorous ylide, which subsequently undergoes a Wittig reaction (pathway 1, Scheme 19). Furthermore, evidence was found that in an alternative pathway a phosphazine compound may be generated in a first step from EDA and PPh₃, which is transformed to a phosphorous ylide by iron complex **8** or the triphenylphosphine-substituted analogue. However, this reaction only occurs if an additional equivalent of PPh₃ is added and a reaction pathway was proposed where PPh₃ acts as a nucleophile during the conversion of the phosphazine to the ylide (pathway 2, Scheme 19). In both cases a two-step mechanism is suggested to be present: i) the catalytic formation of a phosphorous ylide and ii) a Wittig-type conversion with the aldehyde to the olefin.



Scheme 19. Possible mechanistic pathways proposed for the catalytic generation of a phosphorous ylide by iron complex 8.

3.6 Immobilization of *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Compounds: A Synthetic Perspective

Rui Zhong, Anja C. Lindhorst, Florian J. Groche, and Fritz E. Kühn

Chemical Reviews, 2017, 117, 1970-2058

This review article presents synthetic strategies and methods for the immobilization of NHC compounds on various supporting materials. Since NHCs are very versatile in terms of steric and electronic tunability and allow the formation of comparatively stable carbon-metal bonds, they have emerged as powerful ligands stabilizing metal coordination compounds for a plethora of catalytic applications (cf. section 1.4). Furthermore, the heterogenization of homogeneous catalysts is an attractive method to obtain well-defined and recyclable catalyst materials. However, combining those two aspects can be synthetically challenging. Therefore, this review article aims to provide a synthetic toolkit by summarizing and evaluating published examples of immobilized NHC compounds. Special focus is laid on each of three correlative steps involved in the synthesis of an immobilized NHC compound: i) the formation of a suitable NHC moiety, ii) the heterogenization and iii) the metalation.

The most frequently applied immobilization strategy is the covalent grafting method, where a functionalized NHC precursor is coupled to a support via a well-defined organic reaction. Other methods, like self-support, are less often reported, even though they bear certain advantages in terms of the product properties. Regarding the supporting material organic polymers and silica-based materials have traditionally been used, however, a growing interest in carbon-based materials and nanoparticles can be observed. Furthermore, methods for the in-depth characterization of immobilized NHC compounds are presented, which in most cases deviate strongly from the techniques applied for molecular compounds. A combination of various methods is required to thoroughly characterize the NHC unit in interaction with the supporting material. This is particularly important in the context of catalytic applications. Here, the determination of the nature of the catalytically active species is one of the major challenges. So far a broad range of possible catalytic applications of immobilized NHC compounds has been presented, among which cross coupling and metathesis reactions are the most prominent ones. However, especially for those two reaction types there is still a large gap to be overcome between the performance of state-of-the-art homogeneous systems and their immobilized analogues. Therefore, even though a broad range of synthetic approaches towards the preparation of immobilized NHC compounds is available, careful consideration of various aspects, such as metal-support interactions or accessibility of the active sites, is required in order to create catalysts, which combine the advantages of both homogeneous and heterogeneous catalysis.

4 CONCLUSION AND OUTLOOK

In this thesis catalytic applications of iron(II) complex **8** bearing a tetradentate bis-NHC ligand have been explored focusing on bridging the gap between academic model reactions and real-life chemical problems relevant to organic synthesis and the industry.

Therefore, the applicability of **8** as catalyst for the direct oxidation of pseudocumene to trimethyl-1,4benzoquinone (TMBQ) with environmentally friendly oxidants was explored, a reaction, which is highly desirable for the chemical industry as TMBQ is a key compound in the synthesis of (all-rac)- α tocopherol (section 3.2). Under optimized reaction conditions almost quantitative conversion of pseudocumene could be reached, however, the selectivity for the desired product amounts only up to 15%. As alternative approach towards the valorization of non-activated arenes, *p*-xylene was chosen as a substrate as the corresponding 2,5-dimethylphenol can be methylated under industrially feasible conditions and thus also serve as a resource for TMBQ production. In this case the selectivity could be directed successfully to the phenolic products, however, unexpectedly a mixture of 2,5dimethylphenol and 2,4-dimethylphenol was obtained. This finding was the starting point for further investigations into the reaction mechanism of the catalytic hydroxylation of aromatic substrates by complex 8 and hydrogen peroxide (section 3.3). An oxoiron(IV) compound is assumed to the be the oxidizing species, however, this intermediate could not be isolated nor unambiguously characterized spectroscopically. Therefore, further investigations into the true nature of the intermediates formed upon reaction of iron-NHC complex 8 and analogous compounds with oxidants would help to increase the understanding and the predictability of their catalytic behavior not only in arene hydroxylation. Well-established catalytic probe reactions in combination with density functional theory calculations were employed to rule out a hydrogen abstraction pathway (cf. Scheme 8). Furthermore, evidence was found that the reaction proceeds via an iron-arene σ -complex intermediate closely resembling the reactivity pattern of CYP and AAAH enzymes (cf. section 1.2). This is also reflected by the occurrence of NIH shift products during the oxidation of both methylated arenes (pseudocumene and p-xylene) and deuterated benzene.

As the axial ligands of biomimetic iron complexes have proven to be an effective way of tuning the electronic properties of the iron center, isocyanide substituted iron(II) complexes were synthesized (section 3.4). Upon substitution, the oxidation potential of the iron center was found to have increased which can be attributed to the pronounced π -acceptor properties of the isocyanide ligands. Concerning the oxidation of aliphatic C–H bonds this proved to have a positive effect on the catalyst stability under oxidizing conditions.¹²³

Yet, the oxidative degradation of the catalyst remains an important issue restricting the feasibility of real-life applications of many biomimetic iron complexes. There are several strategies, which may be

employed in the future to further improve the stability of iron-NHC complexes in the presence of oxidants like hydrogen peroxide. Firstly, the NHC and/or pyridine units of the tetradentate ligand could be replaced by 1,2,3-triazolydene moieties, an approach, which is currently being followed within the scope of a Master's thesis in our laboratories. These mesoionic abnormal NHC ligands form even stronger metal-carbon bonds than classical imidazolydenes and some of their complexes have proven to be stable even under strongly oxidizing conditions and capable of stabilizing transition metals in high oxidation states.^{103, 133} Therefore, they are promising ligand candidates for the synthesis of ironbased oxidation catalysts. Secondly, as indicated in the introduction (section 1.4), the spacial separation of the catalyst molecules might also contribute to their lifetime as by this means bimolecular degradation pathways could potentially be inhibited. The heterogenization of the catalyst molecules could be achieved by grafting a suitably functionalized iron complex onto a supporting material (section 3.6). In this context special attention should be paid to the properties of the supporting material and the grafting conditions. Potential positions for a functionalization of the iron-NHC complex would either be the imidazolydene backbone or the bridging methylene units. Modification of the latter would additionally bear the advantage of replacing acidic protons, which are prone to oxidation. In addition to immobilization purposes, a functionalization of the tetradentate ligand could open the door towards the introduction of further donor moieties. In case of metalloporphyrins the introduction of a pendant group ("hangman metallophorphyrins") proved to be beneficial for the activity and stability during the activation of O–O bonds.¹³⁴ Likewise, substitution of a labile acetonitrile ligand by another donor bound to the NCCN scaffold, could help to enhance catalyst stability by providing a reversibly coordinating, yet spatially close axial ligand.

In addition to oxidation reactions, the catalytic Wittig olefination was explored as a useful application of iron-NHC complexes. Under optimized reaction conditions remarkable conversions and high E/Z selectivity were observed with complex **8** as catalyst. The cyclic tetracarbene complex **16** on the other hand did not catalyze the Wittig reaction or more precisely the formation of a phosphorous ylide. This underlines the difference in reactivity between these two complexes and raises the question of structure-reactivity relationships. Further investigations into the electronic and structural features of the library of tetradentate iron-NHC complexes synthesized by our group and the identification of critical attributes responsible for high performance in a particular catalytic reaction would certainly aid the rational design of highly efficient catalysts.

32

5 REPRINT PERMISSIONS

5.1 RSC Journals

"Molecular Iron Complexes as Catalysts for Selective C–H Bond Oxygenation Reactions"

Chemical Communications 2015, 51 (97), 17193-17212, DOI: 10.1039/c5cc07146a

"Catalytic Oxidation of Aromatic Hydrocarbons by a Molecular Iron-NHC Complex"

Catalysis Science & Technology 2017, 7, 1902-1911, DOI: 10.1039/c7cy00557a

"Isocyanide Substitution Reactions at the Trans Labile Sites of an Iron(II) *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Complex"

RSC Advances 2015, 5 (104), 85486-85493, DOI: 10.1039/C5RA18270K

Reproduced with permission from the Royal Society of Chemistry.

Authors contributing to RSC publications (journal articles, books or book chapters) do not need to formally request permission to reproduce material contained in this article provided that the correct acknowledgement is given with the reproduced material.

If you are the author of this article you still need to obtain permission to reproduce the whole article in a third party publication with the exception of reproduction of the whole article in a thesis or dissertation.

Excerpt from the journal licensing agreement:

4. Deposition of the final (PDF) version of the Paper ("Version of Record")

[...]

(b) The Author(s) may republish the Version of Record in theses of the Author(s) in printed form and may make available this PDF in the theses of Author(s) via any website(s) that the university(ies) of the Author(s) may have for the deposition of theses. No embargo period applies.

5.2 Elsevier Journals

"Mechanistic Insights into the Biomimetic Catalytic Hydroxylation of Arenes by a Molecular Fe(NHC)

Complex"

Journal of Catalysis 2017, 352, 599-605, DOI: 10.1016/j.jcat.2017.06.018

ELSEVIER LICENSE DETAILS Jul 21, 2017 This Agreement between Anja Lindhorst ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier and Copyright Clearance Center. License Number 4153520974990 License date Jul 21, 2017 Licensed Content Publisher Elsevier Licensed Content Publication Journal of Catalysis Licensed Content Title Mechanistic insights into the biomimetic catalytic hydroxylation of arenes by a molecular Fe(NHC) complex Licensed Content Author Anja C. Lindhorst, Markus Drees, Werner Bonrath, Jan Schütz, Thomas Netscher, Fritz E. Kühn Licensed Content Date Aug 1, 2017 Licensed Content Volume 352 Licensed Content Issue n/a **Licensed Content Pages** 7 Start Page 599 **End Page** 605 Type of Use reuse in a thesis/dissertation Portion full article both print and electronic Format Are you the author of this Elsevier article? Yes Will you be translating? No Order reference number Title of your thesis/dissertation Towards Applications: Real-Life Reactivity of Biomimetic Iron N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes in **Homogeneous Catalysis** Expected completion date Aug 2017 Estimated size (number of pages) 100 Elsevier VAT number GB 494 6272 12 Anja Lindhorst **Requestor Location** Lichtenbergstr. 4 Garching, 85748 Germany Attn: Anja Lindhorst Publisher Tax ID GB 494 6272 12 Total 0.00 USD

"Iron (II) N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes in Catalytic One-Pot Wittig Reactions: Mechanistic Insights"

Journal of Catalysis 2016, 344, 213-220, DOI: 10.1016/j.jcat.2016.09.029

ELSEVIER LICENSE DETAILS			
Jun 14, 2017			
This Agreement between Anja Lindhorst ("Yo	ou") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") consists of your license details		
and the terms and conditions provided by El	sevier and Copyright Clearance Center.		
License Number	4120280887608		
License date	Jun 01, 2017		
Licensed Content Publisher	Elsevier		
Licensed Content Publication	Journal of Catalysis		
Licensed Content Title	Iron(II) N-heterocyclic carbene complexes in catalytic		
	one-pot Wittig reactions: Mechanistic insights		
Licensed Content Author	Özden Karaca, Markus R. Anneser, Jens W. Kück, Anja		
	C. Lindhorst, Mirza Cokoja, Fritz E. Kühn		
Licensed Content Date	Dec 1, 2016		
Licensed Content Volume	344		
Licensed Content Issue	n/a		
Licensed Content Pages	8		
Start Page	213		
End Page	220		
Type of Use	reuse in a thesis/dissertation		
Portion	full article		
Format	both print and electronic		
Are you the author of this Elsevier article?	Yes		
Will you be translating?	No		
Order reference number			
Title of your thesis/dissertation	Towards Real-Life Applications: Reactivity of		
, ,	Biomimetic Iron N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes in		
	, Homogeneous Catalysis		
Expected completion date	Aug 2017		
Estimated size (number of pages)	100		
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12		
Requestor Location	Ania Lindhorst		
	Lichtenbergstr. 4		
	Garching. 85748		
	Germany		
	Attn: Ania Lindhorst		
Publisher Tax ID	GB 494 6272 12		
Total	0.00 USD		

Terms and Conditions INTRODUCTION

1. The publisher for this copyrighted material is Elsevier. By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the Billing and Payment terms and conditions established by Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. ("CCC"), at the time that you opened your Rightslink account and that are available at any time at http://myaccount.copyright.com).

GENERAL TERMS

2. Elsevier hereby grants you permission to reproduce the aforementioned material subject to the terms and conditions indicated.

3. Acknowledgement: If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies. Suitable acknowledgement to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol /edition number, Author(s), Title of article / title of chapter, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier [OR APPLICABLE SOCIETY COPYRIGHT OWNER]." Also Lancet special credit - "Reprinted from The Lancet, Vol. number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier."

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose and/or media for which permission is hereby given.

5. Altering/Modifying Material: Not Permitted. However figures and illustrations may be altered/adapted minimally to serve your work. Any other abbreviations, additions, deletions and/or any other alterations shall be made only with prior written authorization of Elsevier Ltd. (Please contact Elsevier at permissions@elsevier.com). No modifications can be made to any Lancet figures/tables and they must be reproduced in full.

6. If the permission fee for the requested use of our material is waived in this instance, please be advised that your future requests for Elsevier materials may attract a fee.

7. Reservation of Rights: Publisher reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

8. License Contingent Upon Payment: While you may exercise the rights licensed immediately upon issuance of the license at the end of the licensing process for the transaction, provided that you have disclosed complete and accurate details of your proposed use, no license is finally effective unless and until full payment is received from you (either by publisher or by CCC) as provided in CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. If full payment is not received on a timely basis, then any license preliminarily granted shall be deemed automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the license is automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Use of materials as described in a revoked license, as well as any use of the materials beyond the scope of an unrevoked license, may constitute copyright infringement and publisher reserves the right to take any and all action to protect its copyright in the materials.

9. Warranties: Publisher makes no representations or warranties with respect to the licensed material. 10. Indemnity: You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless publisher and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, from and against any and all claims arising out of your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

11. No Transfer of License: This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned, or transferred by you to any other person without publisher's written permission.

12. No Amendment Except in Writing: This license may not be amended except in a writing signed by both parties (or, in the case of publisher, by CCC on publisher's behalf).

13. Objection to Contrary Terms: Publisher hereby objects to any terms contained in any purchase order, acknowledgment, check endorsement or other writing prepared by you, which terms are inconsistent with these terms and conditions or CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. These terms and conditions, together with CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions (which are incorporated herein), comprise the entire agreement between you and publisher (and CCC) concerning this licensing transaction. In the event of any conflict between your obligations established by these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, these terms and conditions shall control.

14. Revocation: Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center may deny the permissions described in this License at their sole discretion, for any reason or no reason, with a full refund payable to you. Notice of such denial will be made using the contact information provided by you. Failure to receive such notice will not alter or invalidate the denial. In no event will Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center be responsible or liable for any costs, expenses or damage incurred by you as a result of a denial of your permission request, other than a refund of the amount(s) paid by you to Elsevier and/or Copyright Clearance Center for denied permissions.

LIMITED LICENSE

The following terms and conditions apply only to specific license types:

15. Translation: This permission is granted for non-exclusive world English rights only unless your license was granted for translation rights. If you licensed translation rights you may only translate this content into the languages you requested. A professional translator must perform all translations and reproduce the content word for word preserving the integrity of the article.

16. Posting licensed content on any Website: The following terms and conditions apply as follows: Licensing material from an Elsevier journal: All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image; A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from licensing which you are at http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx or the Elsevier homepage for books at http://www.elsevier.com; Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

Licensing material from an Elsevier book: A hyper-text link must be included to the Elsevier homepage at http://www.elsevier.com . All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image.

Posting licensed content on Electronic reserve: In addition to the above the following clauses are applicable: The web site must be password-protected and made available only to bona fide students registered on a relevant course. This permission is granted for 1 year only. You may obtain a new license for future website posting.

17. For journal authors: the following clauses are applicable in addition to the above:

Preprints:

A preprint is an author's own write-up of research results and analysis, it has not been peer-reviewed, nor has it had any other value added to it by a publisher (such as formatting, copyright, technical enhancement etc.).

Authors can share their preprints anywhere at any time. Preprints should not be added to or enhanced in any way in order to appear more like, or to substitute for, the final versions of articles however authors can update their preprints on arXiv or RePEc with their Accepted Author Manuscript (see below).

If accepted for publication, we encourage authors to link from the preprint to their formal publication via its DOI. Millions of researchers have access to the formal publications on ScienceDirect, and so links will help users to find, access, cite and use the best available version. Please note that Cell Press, The Lancet and some society-owned have different preprint policies. Information on these policies is available on the journal homepage.

Accepted Author Manuscripts: An accepted author manuscript is the manuscript of an article that has been accepted for publication and which typically includes author-incorporated changes suggested during submission, peer review and editor-author communications.

Authors can share their accepted author manuscript:

- Immediately
 - via their non-commercial person homepage or blog
 - by updating a preprint in arXiv or RePEc with the accepted manuscript
 - via their research institute or institutional repository for internal institutional uses or as part of an invitation-only research collaboration work-group
 - directly by providing copies to their students or to research collaborators for their personal use
 - for private scholarly sharing as part of an invitation-only work group on commercial sites with which Elsevier has an agreement
- After the embargo period
 - via non-commercial hosting platforms such as their institutional repository
 - via commercial sites with which Elsevier has an agreement

In all cases accepted manuscripts should:

- link to the formal publication via its DOI
- bear a CC-BY-NC-ND license this is easy to do
- if aggregated with other manuscripts, for example in a repository or other site, be shared in alignment with our hosting policy not be added to or enhanced in any way to appear more like, or to substitute for, the published journal article.

Published journal article (JPA): A published journal article (PJA) is the definitive final record of published research that appears or will appear in the journal and embodies all value-adding publishing activities including peer review co-ordination, copy-editing, formatting, (if relevant) pagination and online enrichment.

Policies for sharing publishing journal articles differ for subscription and gold open access articles:

Subscription Articles: If you are an author, please share a link to your article rather than the full-text. Millions of researchers have access to the formal publications on ScienceDirect, and so links will help your users to find, access, cite, and use the best available version.

Theses and dissertations which contain embedded PJAs as part of the formal submission can be posted publicly by the awarding institution with DOI links back to the formal publications on ScienceDirect.

If you are affiliated with a library that subscribes to ScienceDirect you have additional private sharing rights for others' research accessed under that agreement. This includes use for classroom teaching and internal training at the institution (including use in course packs and courseware programs), and inclusion of the article for grant funding purposes.

Gold Open Access Articles: May be shared according to the author-selected end-user license and should contain a CrossMark logo, the end user license, and a DOI link to the formal publication on ScienceDirect.

Please refer to Elsevier's posting policy for further information.

18. For book authors the following clauses are applicable in addition to the above: Authors are permitted to place a brief summary of their work online only. You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your chapter, nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version. Posting to a repository: Authors are permitted to post a summary of their chapter only in their institution's repository.

19. Thesis/Dissertation: If your license is for use in a thesis/dissertation your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. These requirements include permission for the Library and Archives of Canada to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis and include permission for Proquest/UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. These requirements include permission for Proquest/UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. Theses and dissertations which contain embedded PJAs as part of the formal submission can be posted publicly by the awarding institution with DOI links back to the formal publications on ScienceDirect.

Elsevier Open Access Terms and Conditions

You can publish open access with Elsevier in hundreds of open access journals or in nearly 2000 established subscription journals that support open access publishing. Permitted third party re-use of these open access articles is defined by the author's choice of Creative Commons user license. See our open access license policy for more information.

Terms & Conditions applicable to all Open Access articles published with Elsevier:

Any reuse of the article must not represent the author as endorsing the adaptation of the article nor should the article be modified in such a way as to damage the author's honour or reputation. If any changes have been made, such changes must be clearly indicated.

The author(s) must be appropriately credited and we ask that you include the end user license and a DOI link to the formal publication on ScienceDirect.

If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source it is the responsibility of the user to ensure their reuse complies with the terms and conditions determined by the rights holder.

Additional Terms & Conditions applicable to each Creative Commons user license:

CC BY: The CC-BY license allows users to copy, to create extracts, abstracts and new works from the Article, to alter and revise the Article and to make commercial use of the Article (including reuse and/or resale of the Article by commercial entities), provided the user gives appropriate credit (with a link to the formal publication through the relevant DOI), provides a link to the license, indicates if changes were made and the licensor is not represented as endorsing the use made of the work. The full details of the license are available at http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0.

CC BY NC SA: The CC BY-NC-SA license allows users to copy, to create extracts, abstracts and new works from the Article, to alter and revise the Article, provided this is not done for commercial purposes, and that the user gives appropriate credit (with a link to the formal publication through the relevant DOI), provides a link to the license, indicates if changes were made and the licensor is not represented as endorsing the use made of the work. Further, any new works must be made available on the same conditions. The full details of the license are available at http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0.

CC BY NC ND: The CC BY-NC-ND license allows users to copy and distribute the Article, provided this is not done for commercial purposes and further does not permit distribution of the Article if it is changed or edited in any way, and provided the user gives appropriate credit (with a link to the formal publication through the relevant DOI), provides a link to the license, and that the licensor is not represented as endorsing the use made of the work. The full details of the license are available at http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0. Any commercial reuse of Open Access articles published with a CC BY NC SA or CC BY NC ND license requires permission from Elsevier and will be subject to a fee.

Commercial reuse includes:

- Associating advertising with the full text of the Article
- Charging fees for document delivery or access
- Article aggregation
- Systematic distribution via e-mail lists or share buttons

Posting or linking by commercial companies for use by customers of those companies.

20. Other Conditions:

v1.9

Questions? customercare@copyright.com or +1-855-239-3415 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

5.3 ACS Journals

"Immobilization of N-Heterocyclic Carbene Compounds: A Synthetic Perspective"

Chemical Reviews 2017, 117 (3), 1970-2058, DOI: 10.1021/acs.chemrev.6b00631



Quick Price Estimate

Permission for this particular request is granted for print and electronic formats, and translations, at no charge. Figures and tables may be modified. Appropriate credit should be given. Please print this page for your records and provide a copy to your publisher. Requests for up to 4 figures require only this record. Five or more figures will generate a printout of additional terms and conditions. Appropriate credit should read: "Reprinted with permission from {COMPLETE REFERENCE CITATION}. Copyright {YEAR} American Chemical Society." Insert appropriate information in place of the capitalized words.

I would like to 🕫	reuse in a Thesis/Dissertation	This service provides permission for reuse only. If you do not
Requestor Type 🔮	Author (original work)	have a copy of the article you are using, you may copy and
Portion 🥹	Full article	according to the terms of your
Format 🎯	Print and Electronic	that obtaining the content you license is a separate transaction
Will you be translating? 🞯	No	not involving Rightslink.
Select your currency	USD - \$	
Quick Price	Click Quick Price	
	QUICK PRICE CONTINUE	

To request permission for a type of use not listed, please contact the publisher directly.

Copyright © 2017 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Privacy statement. Terms and Conditions. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com



PERMISSION/LICENSE IS GRANTED FOR YOUR ORDER AT NO CHARGE

This type of permission/license, instead of the standard Terms & Conditions, is sent to you because no fee is being charged for your order. Please note the following:

- Permission is granted for your request in both print and electronic formats, and translations.
- If figures and/or tables were requested, they may be adapted or used in part.
- Please print this page for your records and send a copy of it to your publisher/graduate school.
- Appropriate credit for the requested material should be given as follows: "Reprinted (adapted) with permission from (COMPLETE REFERENCE CITATION). Copyright (YEAR) American Chemical Society." Insert appropriate information in place of the capitalized words.
- One-time permission is granted only for the use specified in your request. No additional
 uses are granted (such as derivative works or other editions). For any other uses, please
 submit a new request.



Copyright © 2017 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Privacy statement. Terms and Conditions. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com

6 BIBLIOGRAPHIC DATA OF COMPLETE PUBLICATIONS

6.1 Molecular Iron Complexes as Catalysts for Selective C–H Bond Oxygenation Reactions

Anja C. Lindhorst, Stefan Haslinger, and Fritz E. Kühn*

Chair of Inorganic Chemistry/Molecular Catalysis, Technische Universität München, Department of Chemistry/Catalysis Research Center, Lichtenbergstr. 4, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany.

Chemical Communications 2015, 51, 17193-17212, DOI: 10.1039/c5cc07146a

Direct Link: 10.1039/c5cc07146a

Reproduced by permission of The Royal Society of Chemistry.

6.2 Catalytic Oxidation of Aromatic Hydrocarbons by a Molecular Iron-NHC Complex

Anja C. Lindhorst,^a Jan Schütz,^b Thomas Netscher,^b Werner Bonrath,^b and Fritz E. Kühn^a*

^a Molecular Catalysis, Department of Chemistry and Catalysis Research Center, Technical University of Munich, Lichtenbergstr. 4, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany.

^b DSM Nutritional Products, Research and Development, P.O. Box 2676, CH-4002 Basel, Switzerland.

Catalysis Science & Technology 2017, 7, 1902-1911, DOI: 10.1039/c7cy00557a

Direct Link: 10.1039/c7cy00557a

Reproduced by permission of The Royal Society of Chemistry.

6.3 Mechanistic Insights into the Biomimetic Catalytic Hydroxylation of Arenes by a Molecular Fe(NHC) Complex

Anja C. Lindhorst,^a Markus Drees,^b Werner Bonrath,^c Jan Schütz,^c Thomas Netscher,^c Fritz E. Kühn*^a

^a Molecular Catalysis, Department of Chemistry and Catalysis Research Center, Technical University of Munich, Lichtenbergstr. 4, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany.

^b Chair of Inorganic and Organometallic Chemistry, Department of Chemistry and Catalysis Research Center, Technical University of Munich, Lichtenbergstr. 4, D-85747 Garching bei München.

^c DSM Nutritional Products, Research and Development, P.O. Box 2676, CH-4002 Basel, Switzerland.

Journal of Catalysis 2017, 352, 599-605, DOI: 10.1016/j.jcat.2017.06.018

Direct Link: 10.1016/j.jcat.2017.06.018

Reproduced by permission from *Journal of Catalysis* **2017**. Copyright 2017 Elsevier.

6.4 Isocyanide Substitution Reactions at the Trans Labile Sites of an Iron(II) *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Complex

Stefan Haslinger,^a Anja C. Lindhorst,^a Jens W. Kück,^a Mirza Cokoja,^b Alexander Pöthig,^c and Fritz E. Kühn^a*

^a Chair of Inorganic Chemistry/Molecular Catalysis, Technische Universität München, Department of Chemistry/Catalysis Research Center, Lichtenbergstr. 4, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany.

^b Chair of Inorganic and Organometallic Chemistry, Technische Universität München, Ernst-Otto-Fischer-Straße 1, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany

^c Catalysis Research Center, Technische Universität München, Ernst-Otto-Fischer-Straße 1, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany

RSC Advances 2015, 5, 85486-85493, DOI: 10.1039/C5RA18270K

Direct Link: 10.1039/C5RA18270K

Reproduced by permission of The Royal Society of Chemistry.

6.5 Iron(II) *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes in Catalytic one-pot Wittig Reactions: Mechanistic Insights

Özden Karaca^a, Markus R. Anneser^a, Jens W. Kück^a, Anja C. Lindhorst^a, Mirza Cokoja^b, and Fritz E. Kühn^a*

^a Chair of Inorganic Chemistry/Molecular Catalysis, Technische Universität München, Department of Chemistry/Catalysis Research Center, Lichtenbergstr. 4, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany.

^b Chair of Inorganic and Organometallic Chemistry, Technische Universität München, Ernst-Otto-Fischer-Straße 1, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany

Journal of Catalysis 2016, 344, 213-220, DOI: 10.1016/j.jcat.2016.09.029

Direct Link: 10.1016/j.jcat.2016.09.029

Reproduced by permission from Journal of Catalysis 2016, 344, 213-220. Copyright 2016 Elsevier.

6.6 Immobilization of *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Compounds: A Synthetic Perspective

Rui Zhong, Anja C. Lindhorst, Florian J. Groche, and Fritz E. Kühn*

Chair of Inorganic Chemistry/Molecular Catalysis, Technische Universität München, Department of Chemistry/Catalysis Research Center, Lichtenbergstr. 4, D-85747 Garching bei München, Germany.

Chemical Reviews 2017, 117, 1970-2058, DOI: 10.1021/acs.chemrev.6b00631

Direct Link: 10.1021/acs.chemrev.6b00631

Reproduced by permission from *Chemical Reviews* **2017**, 117, 1970-2058. Copyright 2017 American Chemical Society.

7 References

- 1 Petrochemical Capacity and Production Data, http://www.petrochemistry.eu/aboutpetrochemistry/facts-and-figures/capacity-and-production-data.html, (accessed 04.05.2017).
- 2 H.-J. Arpe, *Industrielle Organische Chemie*, Wiley-VHC, Weinheim, 6 edn., **2007**.
- H. A. Wittcoff, B. G. Reuben and J. S. Plozkin, *Industrial Organic Chemicals*, John Wiley & Sons,
 Hoboken, NJ, 3 edn., **2013**.
- 4 J. L. Pellegrino, in *Energy and Environmental Profile of the U.S. Chemical Industry*, eds. L. Sousa and H. Kenchington, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, Columbia, MD, **2010**.
- 5 O. A. Kholdeeva, in *Arene Chemistry: Reaction Mechanisms and Methods for Aromatic Compounds*, ed. J. Mortier, John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, NJ, **2015**, ch. 14, pp. 365-398.
- 6 W. Bonrath, M. Eggersdorfer and T. Netscher, *Catal. Today* **2007**, 121, 45-57.
- M. Eggersdorfer, D. Laudert, U. Létinois, T. McClymont, J. Medlock, T. Netscher and W.
 Bonrath, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2012, 51, 12960-12990.
- 8 W. Bonrath and T. Netscher, *Appl. Catal., A* **2005**, 280, 55-73.
- 9 M. Eggersdorfer, G. Adam, M. John, W. Hähnlein, L. Labler, K.-U. Baldenius, L. von dem Bussche-Hünnefeld, E. Hilgemann, P. Hoppe, R. Stürmer, et al., in *Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry*, ed. B. Elvers, Wiley-VCH, Hoboken, NJ, 7th edn., **2011**, ch. Vitamins, pp. 155-339.
- 10 K. Möller, G. Wienhöfer, F. Westerhaus, K. Junge and M. Beller, *Catal. Today* **2011**, 173, 68-75.
- 11 R. D. Chambers, P. Goggin and W. K. R. Musgrave, J. Chem. Soc. 1959, 1804-1807.
- 12 Y. Asakawa, R. Matsuda, M. Tori and M. Sono, J. Org. Chem. **1988**, 53, 5453-5457.
- 13 H. Orita, M. Shimizu, T. Hayakawa and K. Takehira, *Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn.* **1989**, 62, 1652-1657.
- 14 J. Jacob and J. H. Espenson, *Inorg. Chim. Acta* **1998**, 270, 55-59.
- M. Carril, P. Altmann, M. Drees, W. Bonrath, T. Netscher, J. Schütz and F. E. Kühn, *J. Catal.* 2011, 283, 55-67.
- 16 M. Carril, P. Altmann, W. Bonrath, T. Netscher, J. Schütz and F. E. Kühn, *Catal. Sci. Technol.* 2012, 2, 722-724.
- 17 S. Yamaguchi, M. Inoue and S. Enomoto, *Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn.* **1986**, 59, 2881-2884.
- O. V. Zalomaeva, V. Y. Evtushok, G. M. Maksimov and O. A. Kholdeeva, J. Organomet. Chem.
 2015, 793, 210-216.
- 19 D. A. Alonso, C. Nájera, I. M. Pastor and M. Yus, *Chem. Eur. J.* **2010**, 16, 5274-5284.
- N. Kuhl, M. N. Hopkinson, J. Wencel-Delord and F. Glorius, *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* 2012, 51, 10236-10254.
- 21 C. L. Hill, *Nature* **1999**, 401, 436-437.
- 22 R. Noyori, M. Aoki and K. Sato, *Chem. Commun.* **2003**, 1977-1986.

- 23 J. Zakzeski, P. C. A. Bruijnincx, A. L. Jongerius and B. M. Weckhuysen, *Chem. Rev.* **2010**, 110, 3552-3599.
- J. Zakzeski, A. L. Jongerius, P. C. A. Bruijnincx and B. M. Weckhuysen, *ChemSusChem* 2012, 5, 1602-1609.
- 25 R. Rinaldi, R. Jastrzebski, M. T. Clough, J. Ralph, M. Kennema, P. C. A. Bruijnincx and B. M. Weckhuysen, *Angew. Chem.* **2016**, 55, 8164-8215.
- 26 M. Costas, M. P. Mehn, M. P. Jensen and L. Que, *Chem. Rev.* **2004**, 104, 939-986.
- J. Müller and M. Bröring, in *Iron Catalysis in Organic Chemistry*, ed. B. Plieker, Wiley-VCH,
 Weinheim, **2008**, pp. 29-72.
- 28 B. Meunier, S. P. de Visser and S. Shaik, *Chem. Rev.* **2004**, 104, 3947-3980.
- 29 F. P. Guengerich, *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* **2001**, 14, 611-650.
- 30 P. R. Ortiz de Montellano, *Chem. Rev.* **2010**, 110, 932-948.
- 31 K. P. Bryliakov and E. P. Talsi, *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 2014, 276, 73-96.
- 32 W. Nam, Acc. Chem. Res. 2007, 40, 522-531.
- 33 S. P. de Visser and S. Shaik, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 7413-7424.
- 34 C. M. Bathelt, L. Ridder, A. J. Mulholland and J. N. Harvey, *Org. Biomol. Chem.* **2004**, 2, 2998-3005.
- 35 Y. R. Luo, *Handbook of Bond Dissociation Energies in Organic Compounds*, CRC Press, Boca Raton, **2002**.
- J. Koerts, A. E. M. F. Soffers, J. Vervoort, A. De Jager and I. M. C. M. Rietjens, *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 1998, 11, 503-512.
- 37 K. R. Korzekwa, D. C. Swinney and W. F. Trager, *Biochemistry* **1989**, 28, 9019-9027.
- 38 G. Guroff, J. Renson, S. Udenfriend, J. W. Daly, D. M. Jerina and B. Witkop, *Science* **1967**, 157, 1524-1530.
- J. F. Darbyshire, K. R. Iyer, J. Grogan, K. R. Korzekwa and W. F. Trager, *Drug Metab. Dispos.* **1996**, 24, 1038-1045.
- 40 D. J. Ferraro, L. Gakhar and S. Ramaswamy, *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **2005**, 338, 175-190.
- 41 P. F. Fitzpatrick, in *Advances in Enzymology and Related Areas of Molecular Biology*, ed. D. L. Purich, John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, NJ, **2006**, pp. 235-294.
- 42 S. E. Hufton, I. G. Jennings and R. G. Cotton, *Biochem. J.* **1995**, 311, 353-366.
- 43 J. A. Pavon and P. F. Fitzpatrick, *Biochemistry* **2006**, 45, 11030-11037.
- 44 P. F. Fitzpatrick, *Biochemistry* **2003**, 42, 14083-14091.
- 45 K. H. Mitchell, C. E. Rogge, T. Gierahn and B. G. Fox, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **2003**, 100, 3784-3789.

- 46 G. R. Moran, A. Derecskei-Kovacs, P. J. Hillas and P. F. Fitzpatrick, *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2000**, 122, 4535-4541.
- 47 A. Bassan, M. R. Blomberg and P. E. Siegbahn, *Chem. Eur. J.* 2003, 9, 4055-4067.
- W. N. Oloo and L. Que, Jr., in *Comprehensive Inorganic Chemistry II*, eds. K. Poeppelmeier and J. Reedijk, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 2 edn., **2013**, ch. 6.26, pp. 763-778.
- 49 C.-L. Sun, B.-J. Li and Z.-J. Shi, *Chem. Rev.* **2011**, 111, 1293-1314.
- 50 F. Jia and Z. Li, Org. Chem. Front. **2014**, 1, 194-214.
- 51 I. Bauer and H.-J. Knölker, *Chem. Rev.* **2015**, 115, 3170-3387.
- 52 K. S. Egorova and V. P. Ananikov, *Angew. Chem.* **2016**, 55, 12150-12162.
- 53 H. J. H. Fenton, J. Chem. Soc., Trans. **1894**, 65, 899-910.
- 54 C. F. Cross, E. J. Bevan and T. Heiberg, *Ber. Dtsch. Chem. Ges.* **1900**, 33, 2015-2018.
- 55 C. Walling, Acc. Chem. Res. **1975**, 8, 125-131.
- 56 F. Haber and J. Weiss, *Proc. R. Soc. London, Ser. A* **1934**, 147, 332-351.
- 57 L. Que and W. B. Tolman, *Nature* **2008**, 455, 333-340.
- 58 I. Gamba, Z. Codolà, J. Lloret-Fillol and M. Costas, *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 2017, 334, 2-24.
- 59 M. Costas, K. Chen and L. Que, Jr., *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 2000, 200–202, 517-544.
- 60 S. Tanase and E. Bouwman, in *Advances in Inorganic Chemistry*, eds. R. van Eldik and J. Reedijk, Academic Press, Waltham, **2006**, pp. 29-75.
- M.-J. Kang, W. J. Song, A.-R. Han, Y. S. Choi, H. G. Jang and W. Nam, J. Org. Chem. 2007, 72, 6301-6304.
- 62 S. P. de Visser, K. Oh, A. R. Han and W. Nam, *Inorg. Chem.* **2007**, 46, 4632-4641.
- 63 K. R. Korzekwa, W. F. Trager and J. R. Gillette, *Biochemistry* **1989**, 28, 9012-9018.
- 64 O. V. Makhlynets and E. V. Rybak-Akimova, *Chem. Eur. J.* **2010**, 16, 13995-14006.
- 65 A. Thibon, V. Jollet, C. Ribal, K. Sénéchal-David, L. Billon, A. B. Sorokin and F. Banse, *Chem. -Eur. J.* **2012**, 18, 2715-2724.
- 66 M. Gómez-Gallego and M. A. Sierra, *Chem. Rev.* **2011**, 111, 4857-4963.
- 67 P. Afanasiev and A. B. Sorokin, *Acc. Chem. Res.* **2016**, 49, 583-593.
- 68 E. V. Kudrik and A. B. Sorokin, *Chem. Eur. J.* **2008**, 14, 7123-7126.
- M. P. Jensen, S. J. Lange, M. P. Mehn, E. L. Que and L. Que, *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 2003, 125, 2113-2128.
- 70 E. P. Talsi and K. P. Bryliakov, *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2012**, 256, 1418-1434.
- 71 J. T. Groves, T. E. Nemo and R. S. Myers, J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1979**, 101, 1032-1033.
- 72 B. Meunier, *Chem. Rev.* **1992**, 92, 1411-1456.
- 73 M. Costas, *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2011**, 255, 2912-2932.
- 74 A. B. Sorokin, *Chem. Rev.* **2013**, 113, 8152-8191.

- A. N. Biswas, A. Pariyar, S. Bose, P. Das and P. Bandyopadhyay, *Catal. Commun.* 2010, 11, 1008-1011.
- 76 Z. Gross, L. Simkhovich and N. Galili, *Chem. Commun.* **1999**, 599-600.
- 77 M. S. Yusubov, C. Celik, M. R. Geraskina, A. Yoshimura, V. V. Zhdankin and V. N. Nemykin, *Tetrahedron Lett* **2014**, 55, 5687-5690.
- 78 R. A. Leising, R. E. Norman and L. Que, Jr., Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 2553-2555.
- T. Okuno, S. Ito, S. Ohba and Y. Nishida, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. **1997**, 3547-3551.
- A. Company, L. Gómez, M. Güell, X. Ribas, J. M. Luis, L. Que, Jr. and M. Costas, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 15766-15767.
- 81 M. S. Chen and M. C. White, *Science* **2007**, 318, 783-787.
- 82 H. W. Wanzlick and H. J. Schönherr, *Angew. Chem.* **1968**, 7, 141-142.
- 83 K. Öfele, J. Organomet. Chem. **1968**, 12, P42-P43.
- A. J. Arduengo, R. L. Harlow and M. Kline, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 361-363.
- 85 W. A. Herrmann, M. Elison, J. Fischer, C. Köcher and G. R. J. Artus, *Angew. Chem.* **1995**, 34, 2371-2374.
- 86 L. Cavallo and C. S. J. Cazin, in *N-Heterocyclic Carbenes in Transition Metal Catalysis and Organocatalysis*, ed. C. S. J. Cazin, Springer, Dordrecht, **2011**, pp. 1-22.
- F. Glorius, in *N-Heterocyclic Carbenes in Transition Metal Catalysis*, ed. F. Glorius, Springer,
 Berlin, Heidelberg, **2007**, pp. 1-20.
- 88 M. N. Hopkinson, C. Richter, M. Schedler and F. Glorius, *Nature* **2014**, 510, 485-496.
- 89 D. J. Nelson and S. P. Nolan, *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2013**, 42, 6723-6753.
- 90 M. Poyatos, J. A. Mata and E. Peris, *Chem. Rev.* **2009**, 109, 3677-3707.
- 91 H. Jacobsen, A. Correa, A. Poater, C. Costabile and L. Cavallo, *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2009**, 253, 687-703.
- 92 F. E. Hahn and M. C. Jahnke, *Angew. Chem.* **2008**, 47, 3122-3172.
- 93 W. A. Herrmann and C. Köcher, *Angew. Chem.* **1997**, 36, 2162-2187.
- W. A. Herrmann, K. Öfele, M. Elison, F. E. Kühn and P. W. Roesky, J. Organomet. Chem. 1994, 480, c7-c9.
- 95 W. A. Herrmann, Angew. Chem. **1988**, 27, 1297-1313.
- 96 S. Meyer, I. Klawitter, S. Demeshko, E. Bill and F. Meyer, Angew. Chem. 2013, 52, 901-905.
- 97 X. Hu, I. Castro-Rodriguez and K. Meyer, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 13464-13473.
- 98 B. R. Dible and M. S. Sigman, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125, 872-873.
- M. M. Rogers and S. S. Stahl, in *N-Heterocyclic Carbenes in Transition Metal Catalysis*, ed. F.
 Glorius, Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, **2007**, pp. 21-46.

- 100 V. Jurčík and C. S. J. Cazin, in *N-Heterocyclic Carbenes in Transition Metal Catalysis and Organocatalysis*, ed. C. S. J. Cazin, Springer, Dordrecht, **2011**, pp. 237-252.
- 101 J. R. Webb, T. Bolaño and T. B. Gunnoe, *ChemSusChem* **2011**, 4, 37-49.
- 102 M. Muehlhofer, T. Strassner and W. A. Herrmann, *Angew. Chem.* 2002, 41, 1745-1747.
- S. Hohloch, S. Kaiser, F. L. Duecker, A. Bolje, R. Maity, J. Kosmrlj and B. Sarkar, *Dalton Trans.* **2015**, 44, 686-693.
- 104 K. F. Donnelly, A. Petronilho and M. Albrecht, *Chem. Commun.* **2013**, 49, 1145-1159.
- 105 P. Mathew, A. Neels and M. Albrecht, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130, 13534-13535.
- 106 R. H. Crabtree, *Coord. Chem. Rev.* **2013**, 257, 755-766.
- 107 O. Schuster, L. Yang, H. G. Raubenheimer and M. Albrecht, *Chem. Rev.* **2009**, 109, 3445-3478.
- 108 R. H. Crabtree, J. Organomet. Chem. **2014**, 751, 174-180.
- 109 R. H. Crabtree, *Chem. Rev.* **2014**, 115, 127-150.
- 110 A. Thibon, J.-F. Bartoli, S. Bourcier and F. Banse, *Dalton Trans.* **2009**, 9587-9594.
- 111 C. S. J. Cazin, C. R. Chim. **2009**, 12, 1173-1180.
- 112 K. V. S. Ranganath, S. Onitsuka, A. K. Kumar and J. Inanaga, *Cat. Sci. Technol.* **2013**, 3, 2161-2181.
- 113 W. J. Sommer and M. Weck, *Coord. Chem. Rev.* 2007, 251, 860-873.
- 114 K. Öfele, Angew. Chem. **1969**, 81, 936-936.
- K. Riener, S. Haslinger, A. Raba, M. P. Högerl, M. Cokoja, W. A. Herrmann and F. E. Kühn, *Chem. Rev.* 2014, 114, 5215-5272.
- 116 A. A. Danopoulos, P. Braunstein, N. Stylianides and M. Wesolek, *Organometallics* **2011**, 30, 6514-6517.
- 117 S. A. Cramer and D. M. Jenkins, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133, 19342-19345.
- A. Raba, M. Cokoja, S. Ewald, K. Riener, E. Herdtweck, A. Pöthig, W. A. Herrmann and F. E.Kühn, *Organometallics* 2012, 31, 2793-2800.
- J. Rieb, A. Raba, S. Haslinger, M. Kaspar, A. Pöthig, M. Cokoja, J.-M. Basset and F. E. Kühn, *Inorg. Chem.* 2014, 53, 9598-9606.
- 120 J. W. Kück, A. Raba, I. I. E. Markovits, M. Cokoja and F. E. Kühn, *ChemCatChem* **2014**, 6, 1882-1886.
- 121 J. W. Kück, R. M. Reich and F. E. Kühn, *Chem. Rec.* **2016**, 16, 349-364.
- 122 A. Raba, M. Cokoja, W. A. Herrmann and F. E. Kühn, *Chem. Commun.* **2014**, 50, 11454-11457.
- 123 S. Haslinger, A. Raba, M. Cokoja, A. Pöthig and F. E. Kühn, J. Catal. 2015, 331, 147-153.
- S. Haslinger, J. W. Kück, E. M. Hahn, M. Cokoja, A. Pöthig, J. M. Basset and F. E. Kühn, *Inorg. Chem.* 2014, 53, 11573-11583.

- 125 D. T. Weiss, P. J. Altmann, S. Haslinger, C. Jandl, A. Pöthig, M. Cokoja and F. E. Kühn, *Dalton Trans.* **2015**, 44, 18329-18339.
- 126 D. T. Weiss, M. R. Anneser, S. Haslinger, A. Pöthig, M. Cokoja, J.-M. Basset and F. E. Kühn, Organometallics **2015**, 34, 5155-5166.
- 127 D. T. Weiss, S. Haslinger, C. Jandl, A. Pöthig, M. Cokoja and F. E. Kühn, *Inorg. Chem.* **2014**, 54, 415-417.
- M. R. Anneser, S. Haslinger, A. Pöthig, M. Cokoja, J.-M. Basset and F. E. Kühn, *Inorg. Chem.* 2015, 54, 3797-3804.
- 129 I. Klawitter, M. R. Anneser, S. Dechert, S. Meyer, S. Demeshko, S. Haslinger, A. Pöthig, F. E. Kühn and F. Meyer, *Organometallics* **2015**, 34, 2819-2825.
- M. R. Anneser, S. Haslinger, A. Pöthig, M. Cokoja, V. D'Elia, M. P. Högerl, J.-M. Basset and F. E.Kühn, *Dalton Trans.* 2016, 45, 6449-6455.
- J. W. Kück, M. R. Anneser, B. Hofmann, A. Pöthig, M. Cokoja and F. E. Kühn, *ChemSusChem* 2015, 8, 4056-4063.
- 132 E. A. Fehnel, J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1972**, 94, 3961-3964.
- 133 R. Lalrempuia, N. D. McDaniel, H. Müller-Bunz, S. Bernhard and M. Albrecht, *Angew. Chem.*2010, 49, 9765-9768.
- 134 L. L. Chng, C. J. Chang and D. G. Nocera, Org. Lett. 2003, 5, 2421-2424.

8 COMPLETE LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

8.1 Journal Articles

Aroma-Active Compounds in the Fruit of the Hardy Kiwi (Actinidia arguta) Cultivars Ananasnaya, Bojnice, and Dumbarton Oaks: Differences to Common Kiwifruit (Actinidia deliciosa 'Hayward')

A. C. Lindhorst, M. Steinhaus

European Food Research and Technology 2015, 1-9.

Molecular Iron Complexes as Catalysts for Selective C-H Bond Oxygenation Reactions

A. C. Lindhorst, S. Haslinger, F. E. Kühn

Chemical Communications 2015, 51 (97), 17193-17212.

Isocyanide Substitution Reactions at the Trans Labile Sites of an Iron(II) *N*-Heterocyclic Carbene Complex

S. Haslinger, A. C. Lindhorst, J. W. Kück, M. Cokoja, A. Pöthig, F. E. Kühn

RSC Advances **2015**, 5 (104), 85486-85493.

Iron (II) N-Heterocyclic Carbene Complexes in Catalytic One-Pot Wittig Reactions: Mechanistic Insights

Ö. Karaca, M. R. Anneser, J. W. Kück, A. C. Lindhorst, M. Cokoja, F. E. Kühn

Journal of Catalysis 2016, 344, 213-220.

Immobilization of N-Heterocyclic Carbene Compounds: A Synthetic Perspective

R. Zhong, A. C. Lindhorst, F. J. Groche, F. E. Kühn

Chemical Reviews 2017, 117 (3), 1970-2058.

Catalytic Oxidation of Aromatic Hydrocarbons by a Molecular Iron-NHC Complex

A. C. Lindhorst, J. Schütz, T. Netscher, W. Bonrath, F. E. Kühn

Catalysis Science & Technology 2017, 7, 1902-1911.

Mechanistic Insights into the Biomimetic Catalytic Hydroxylation of Arenes by a Molecular Fe(NHC) Complex

A. C. Lindhorst, Markus Drees, Werner Bonrath, Jan Schütz, Thomas Netscher, Fritz E. Kühn *Journal of Catalysis* **2017**, 352, 599-605.

8.2 Conference Contributions

Substitution of Labile Solvent Ligands of an Iron(II) NHC Complex by Isocyanides

A. C. Lindhorst, S. Haslinger, J. W. Kück, M. Cokoja, A. Pöthig, F. E. Kühn

Conference talk, 251st ACS National Meeting & Exposition, San Diego, CA, United States, March **2016**.

Oxidative Activation of Aromatic C-H Bonds by an Iron(NHC) Complex

A. C. Lindhorst, J. Schütz, T. Netscher, W. Bonrath, F. E. Kühn

Conference Poster, 50. Jahrestreffen Deutscher Katalytiker, Weimar, März 2017.